# Acalanes Union High School District

Agreement between
SEIU Local 1021
and





**Acalanes Union High School District** 

July 2024 through June 2027

Updated July 1, 2025

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

ARTICLE I		5
ARTICLE I	- RECOGNITION	5
ARTICLE I	I – UNION SECURITY	5
	PAYROLL DEDUCTIONSUNION SECURITY PROVISIONSEXEMPTIONS	5
ARTICLE I	V – SALARY	6
	LONGEVITY PAY	6
ARTICLE \	/ – HEALTH AND WELFARE	7
	MEDICAL PLANSRETIREES BENEFIT FUNDSTATE DISABILITY INSURANCE	8
	RETIREE MEDICAL BENEFIT PLANRETIREE DENTAL PLANRETIREE VISION PLAN	9 10
ARTICLE V	/I – PAY AND ALLOWANCES	11
	OVERTIME WORK OUT OF CLASSIFICATION PAY DIFFERENTIAL MILEAGE MEALS	12 12
	LODGINGPHYSICAL EXAMINATIONS	
ARTICLE V	/II - HOURS OF WORK	13
	WORK WEEK (OTHER THAN CUSTODIANS)  WORK DAY  ADJUSTMENT OF ASSIGNED TIME (PART TIME EMPLOYEES)  LUNCH PERIODS  REST PERIODS  TRAINING TIME/CONFERENCES  FOOD SERVICES CALENDAR & WORK	13 14 14 14 14
	HOURS OF WORK/ALTERNATIVE WORK SCHEDULE	

ARTICLE V	III – VACATION	15
	ELIGIBILITY	
	ACCRUAL	15
	SCHEDULING	
	INTERRUPTIONS	
	CUSTODIAN VACATIONS	17
ARTICLE IX	( - HOLIDAYS	18
	SCHEDULED HOLIDAYS	
	SATURDAY/ SUNDAY HOLIDAYS	
	PART-TIME HOLIDAYS	
	SHIFT WORKERS	
	WORK PERFORMED ON A HOLIDAY	19
ARTICLE X	- LEAVES	19
	LEAVES OF ABSENCE	19
	LEAVE FOR DISABILITY	
	BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	20
	SICK LEAVE	20
	PERSONAL LEAVES	
	INDUSTRIAL ACCIDENT AND ILLNESS LEAVE	
	MATERNITY LEAVE	
	FAMILY CARE AND MEDICAL LEAVE	
	MILITARY LEAVE	
	GENERAL LEAVE	
	CATASTROPHIC LEAVE	26
	HEALTH & DENTAL BENEFITS- LEAVE WITHOUT PAY	
	(EXCLUDING FAMILY CARE & MEDICAL LEAVE)	
	BENEFITS DURING OTHER LEAVE	
	OFFICIAL APPEARANCE AND JURY DUTY	
	RETURN FROM LEAVE	
	UNION LEAVE	29
ARTICLE X	I – TRANSFERS AND PROMOTIONS	29
	EMPLOYEE REQUESTED TRANSFER	29
	PROMOTIONS	
	POSTING OF VACANCIES	31
ARTICLE X	II – LAYOFFS	31
ARTICLE X	III – EVALUATIONS	32
	EVALUATION	32
	EVALUATOR	
	FREQUENCY OF EVALUATION	33
	CODM.	22

ARTICLE XIV -	- PROFESSIONAL GROWTH PROGRAM	33
	ELIGIBILITY	33
	AWARDS	
	PROFESSIONAL GROWTH/LONGEVITY	
ARTICLE XV -	SAFETY	35
	SAFETY COMMITTEE	35
	SAFETY EQUIPMENT PROVIDED	
ARTICLE XVI	- GRIEVANCE	35
	DEFINITION	35
	INFORMAL PROCEDURES	
	FORMAL PROCESS	
	COSTS	37
	EXTENSION OF TIME LIMITS	37
	NO DISCRIMINATION OR REPRISAL	
	WITNESSES	
	REASONABLE TIME FOR PROCESSING GRIEVANCESGRIEVANCE WITHOUT INTERVENTION	
	RECORDS	
ARTICLE XVII	- DISCIPLINE	38
	DISCIPLINARY ACTION	38
	DEFINITIONS	
	DISCIPLINARY PROCEDURE-PERMANENT EMPLOYEE	
ARTICLE XVIII	- MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	42
	PAYROLL	42
	REQUEST FOR RECLASSIFICATIONS	
	SUBSTITUTES	42
	COPIES OF THE AGREEMENT/INFORMATION TO THE UNION	
	ASBESTOS WORK	44
	INSTRUCTIONAL ASSISTANTS SPECIAL EDUCATION	
	AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT	44
ARTICLE XIX -	- COMPLETION OF NEGOTIATIONS	45
ARTICLE XX -	TERM	45
ARTICLE XXI -	- SAVINGS CLAUSE	45
ARTICLE XXII	- MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	45
SIGNATURE P	AGE	46

#### SEIU 1021 Contract

APPENDIX A – SEIU CLASSIFICATION	48
APPENDIX B – SALARY SCHEDULES	50
APPENDIX C – EXTRA DUTY	57
APPENDIX D – STATE DISABILITY	58
APPENDIX E – TRAVEL EXPENSES	59
APPENDIX F – SEIU CONTRACT COMPONENTS	62
APPENDIX G – PROFESSIONAL GROWTH APPLICATION	63
APPENDIX H – MOU: RETIREMENT INCENTIVE	64
APPENDIX I – MOU: CUSTODIAL HOURS FOR OPERATIONAL SUPPORT	65

## AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE ACALANES UNION HIGH SCHOOL DISTRICT AND SERVICE EMPLOYEES INTERNATIONAL UNION, LOCAL 1021

#### **ARTICLE I**

This is an agreement made and entered into between the Acalanes Union High School District (hereinafter referred to as the "District") and the United Public Employees Local 1021 of the Service Employees International Union, AFL-CIO (hereinafter referred to as the "Union")

#### **ARTICLE II - RECOGNITION**

Pursuant to an election conducted by the Educational Employment Relations Board, the District confirms the recognition of United Public Employees, Local 1021, of the Service Employees International Union, AFL-CIO, as the exclusive representative for classified employees listed in Appendix A.

#### **ARTICLE III- UNION SECURITY**

#### 1. PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS

SEIU Local 1021 shall have the sole and exclusive right to have payroll deduction for amounts as specified by the Union. The District shall deduct, once monthly, the amount of Union and regular and periodic dues and any Union-sponsored insurance premiums as may be specified by the Union under the authority of an authorization card furnished by the Union and signed by the employee who has applied for membership. Said deduction, together with a written statement of the names and amounts deducted, shall be forwarded promptly to the Union Office.

#### 2. UNION SECURITY PROVISIONS

- a. The Union certifies that it has and will maintain individual employee authorizations for the payroll deduction of Union dues.
- b. The District shall provide an application and organizational materials for Union membership to all new employees upon their hire in the District.
- c. The District shall provide to the Union the Classified Personnel Changes document that accompanies each Board Meeting's Agenda.
- d. The Union shall indemnify and hold harmless the District and its Board members, officers, agents and employees, individually and collectively, from and against any and all claims, costs, suits, losses, demands, actions, judgments, damages, attorneys' fees, liability, and proceeding of any nature, arising out of or related in any way to the provisions of this Article.
- e. Upon request and on a regular basis, the District will furnish the Union with a list of new employees and contact information. The District will provide new employees access to union presentations as part of orientation to the District.

#### 3. DUES AND OTHER UNION SPONSORED PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS

- a. All current employees who are members of the Union shall continue to have dues and other union-sponsored payroll deductions deducted by the District through payroll deduction unless the District is notified otherwise in writing by the Union.
- b. The Union shall provide the District with written notification of all new employees for whom Union dues and other union-sponsored payroll deductions are to be withheld.
- c. Upon written notification by the Union to the District, the District shall initiate or discontinue the payroll deduction of Union dues and other union-sponsored payroll deductions for an employee effective with the first pay period after the District receives notification of the authorization.
- d. The District shall transmit dues and other union-sponsored payroll deductions to the Union no later than thirty (30) days after deduction from the employee's earnings occurs. The District shall provide the Union with a report which includes the names of all union members and the amount deducted from the payroll warrant of each member when such deductions are transmitted to the Union.
- e. Employee requests to authorize dues/other deduction(s) or requests to change status regarding such deductions shall be directed by the District to the Union.
- f. The Union will not provide the District a copy of the employee's authorization unless a dispute arises about the existence or terms of the authorization.

#### 4. PROTECTION FROM INTERRUPTION AND CONTACT BY THIRD PARTIES

- a. The District and Union mutually agree that members have a reasonable expectation to work in an environment that is free from unwanted harassment, solicitation, and contact from third parties. The District will undertake reasonable efforts to provide such working environment to bargaining unit members.
- b. The district will notify the union when it receives request for employee information that could disrupt the work environment.
- c. The District shall limit the disclosure of information about bargaining unit members to third parties to that which is required by law.

#### **ARTICLE IV - SALARY**

#### 1. LONGEVITY PAY

After completion of nine (9) years of employment, an additional three (3) percent per month of the employee's range and step will be paid. After completion of fourteen (14) years of employment, six (6) percent per month of the employee's range and step will be paid. After completion of nineteen (19) years of employment, nine (9) percent of the employee's range and step will be paid. After completion of twenty-four (24) years of employment, twelve (12) percent of the employee's range and step will be paid.

#### 2. PAY ADJUSTMENTS

- In the event of a pay adjustment due to an error, promotion, or overpayment, the employee will be notified in advance by Business services and have the opportunity to meet and give input on pay adjustments.
- 3. Employees who coach an athletic sport for the district shall receive an additional coaching: stipend as noted on the District's Athletic Coaching Stipend salary schedule.

#### ARTICLE V- HEALTH AND WELFARE

#### 1. MEDICAL PLANS

- A. <u>SISC Medical Plans</u>. The District shall contract with Self Insured Schools of California (SISC) Health Benefits program to provide medical insurance for all active employees and eligible retirees and eligible survivors of retirees.
- B. Active employees benefit account. The District shall establish a benefits account for each active employee eligible for medical coverage who has enrolled in one of the SISC medical insurance plans. All such employees shall receive monthly contributions from the District into their benefits accounts.
  - 1) Prior to January 1, 2016 the District contribution shall be the 2014 Kaiser single, two-party, and family rate. Effective October 1, 2024: For employees with no dependents, contribution shall be at the single party tier rate of the 2024 Kaiser plan or the 2023 Kaiser plan plus 8%, whichever is the lesser amount; for employees with one dependent, the contribution shall be the two-party tier rate for the 2024 Kaiser plan or the 2024 Kaiser plan plus 8%, whichever is the lesser amount; and for employees with more than one dependent, the contribution shall be the family tier rate of the 2024 Kaiser plan or the 2023 Kaiser plan plus 8%, whichever is the lesser amount.
- C. <u>The District will offer an IRC "Cafeteria Plan" for benefits</u>. The plan will be structured so as to treat the District contribution towards benefits as non-taxable.
- D. <u>Taxability of Benefits</u>. The District shall not treat the District contributions or the Employee Benefit Account as compensation subject to income tax withholding unless the Internal Revenue Service or the Franchise Tax Board indicates that such contributions are taxable income subject to withholding. Each employee shall be solely and personally responsible for any federal, state or local tax liability or penalty that may arise out of the implementation of this section.
- E. Reporting Status Changes. Employees shall have the right to inform the District of an increase in their dependents at any time and have the amount contributed be adjusted accordingly, in accordance with the insurance carrier's rules. Employees shall be required to inform the District of any reduction in dependents and a corresponding reduction in premium amounts contributed by the District shall be made.
- F. <u>Dental Plan</u>. For dental insurance the District will provide the Delta Dental plan with a \$1,700 annual benefit cap, a \$1,000 orthodontia one-time maximum benefit cap and \$0

- deductible per person, excluding diagnostic and preventive care (check-up exam and cleaning). Three check-up exams/cleanings will be available yearly.
- G. <u>Vision Plan</u>. The District will provide for the premium payment to Vision Service Plan C, composite rate, \$5.00 deductible.
- H. <u>Double Coverage Exemption</u>. In instances where both husband and wife or domestic partner work for the District, the spouse who was first hired will receive medical and dental insurance as prescribed by this contract.
- I. <u>In-Lieu Benefits</u>. For employees hired before January 1, 2018, the district will pay a unit member showing proof of medical coverage by a spouse or domestic partner \$3000 annually, prorated for part time employees. Any employee hired after January 1, 2018 will not receive the cash in lieu benefit. Employees who received the benefit and then elected to take the SISC plan may not return to cash in lieu status after January 1, 2018.
- J. Part- Time Benefits. New or re-employed unit members with regular work hours less than full time shall receive paid medical benefits on a pro-rata basis according to the ratio of the number of regular weekly work hours scheduled as full time for the class. Each employee who works less than full time, but more than 19 hours per week, will receive a pro-rata share of medical benefits based on those offered by the District (e.g., Kaiser Single vs. Kaiser Family). The employee shall be responsible for payment of the remainder of the premium in excess of the District paid portion.
  - 1) Individual re-employed, laid-off employees hired after July 1, 1990, with pro-rata paid medical benefits shall receive fully paid medical benefits after seven (7) years. In order to qualify, the employee must remain employed twenty hours or more per week, on a regular basis, for seven (7) consecutive years and without a break in service longer than ten (10) working days (excluding medical, maternity or disability leaves).
- K. Dependents include the spouse, children, or domestic partners of an active employee as defined in the state and federal law.

#### 2. RETIREES BENEFIT FUND

- A. Retired Employees Benefit. Beginning January 1, 1995, employees who retire on or before June 30, 2005 shall receive at the time of retirement a monthly payment of \$57.
- B. <u>Payments</u>. The above payment for retiree's set forth above shall be made monthly from the date of retirement until the retiree ceases to participate in the CALPERS Medical program. The Retiree Benefit Fund shall be dissolved once the eligible and participating retirees cease to participate in the CALPERS Medical program.

#### 3. STATE DISABILITY INSURANCE

<u>Integration of Benefits</u>. Employees on State Disability will have their sick leave benefits integrated with their disability payments unless they request otherwise in writing. The method

of informing the Payroll Department will be mutually agreed upon by the Union and District. (Appendix D)

#### 4. RETIREE MEDICAL BENEFIT PLAN

- A. Eligibility of retirees and survivors of retirees to participate in this program shall be in accordance with the regulations promulgated by SISC. Unless prohibited by SISC or by law, the medical plan coverage described shall apply to eligible persons retired or who retire under SISC.
- B. An eligible retiree is one who retires into PERS who has rendered the equivalent of 10 years of service at 20 hours per week or more, including Board-approved leave, in the District immediately prior to retirement.
- C. District shall provide eligible retirees a monthly District contribution toward medical coverage provided to the retiree subject to the approval of the insurance carrier. Effective January 1, 2009 the District's monthly contribution per eligible retiree shall not exceed the Kaiser single-party coverage or the Kaiser two-party coverage, but retiree shall be responsible for any cost in excess of District's maximum contribution as stated above. If the actual cost of the retiree's coverage is less than the Kaiser rates, the District shall pay the lesser amount. Retirees' dependents who are eligible for medical coverage under another equal plan are not eligible for this benefit.
- D. The District shall pay the medical coverage contribution commencing upon retirement and continuing for five (5) years after retirement becomes effective or until the retiree becomes eligible for medical coverage through any employer, retirement/pension program or government medical coverage program. A four-year maximum total of 30% above the single or two-party rate at the date of retirement will be applied as an inflation adjustment.
- E. Each eligible retiree shall re-register annually for the Plan contribution during the annual enrollment period for the insurance coverage selected in order to remain eligible for participation in the Plan. A retiree may not leave and later rejoin the plan.
- F. The District's contribution to a retiree shall be adjusted in accordance with Plan limitations if alternate coverage is obtainable by retiree in other employment or through retiree's spouse or domestic partner as defined. Neither retiree nor retiree's spouse or domestic partner shall be entitled to any in-lieu tax sheltered annuity.
- G. Memorandum language shall be consistent with SISC regulations and limitations.
- H. The District agrees to provide retired employees in the Bargaining Unit with an opportunity to make premium payments for District group medical programs for which they are eligible. For those programs for which deductions are not made by SISC, the required payments from the retired employee must be remitted to the District office by the first day of each month.

- 5. RETIREE DENTAL PLAN See Appendix H, page 64 of Contract.
  - A. An eligible retiree is one who retires into PERS and who has rendered the equivalent of 10 years of full-time service, including Board-approved leave, in the District immediately prior to retirement.
  - B. The District shall pay the dental coverage contribution commencing upon retirement and continuing for five (5) years after retirement becomes effective or until the retiree becomes eligible for dental coverage through any employer, retirement/pension program or government dental coverage program.
  - C. A surviving spouse or domestic partner is entitled to the benefits described in (C).
  - D. A retiree may continue purchasing the district's dental insurance plan, if desired.
  - E. To continue in the dental plan, the retiree shall be required to pay the premiums on the 1<sup>st</sup> of the preceding month that the premiums are due. Failure to pay the premiums on time shall result in the retiree being dropped from the dental plan.
  - F. Effective January 1, 2016 the dental plan premium for retirees is \$58.72 for single party coverage and \$117.44 for two-party coverage.
- 6. RETIREE VISION PLAN See Appendix H, page 64 of contract.
  - A. An eligible retiree is one who retires into STRS or PERS, whichever is applicable, and who has rendered the equivalent of 10 years of full-time service, including Board-approved leave, in the District immediately prior to retirement.
  - B. The District shall pay the vision coverage contribution commencing upon retirement and continuing for five (5) years after retirement becomes effective or until the retiree becomes eligible for vision coverage through any employment, retirement/pension program or government vision coverage plan.
  - C. A surviving spouse or domestic partner is entitled to the benefits described in (C).
  - D. A retiree may continue purchasing the district's vision insurance plan, if desired.
  - E. To continue in the vision plan, the retiree shall be required to pay the premiums on the 1<sup>st</sup> of the preceding month that the premiums are due. Failure to pay the premiums on time shall result in the retiree being dropped from the vision plan.
  - F. Effective January 1, 2016 the vision plan premium for retirees is \$16.78 for single party coverage and \$33.57 for two-party coverage.

#### **ARTICLE VI - PAY AND ALLOWANCES**

#### 1. OVERTIME

- A. Overtime is defined as any time required to be worked in excess of eight (8) hours in any one day or in excess of forty (40) hours in any calendar week.
- B. Classified staff shall not have their assigned hours adjusted because of special events at the school site to which they are assigned. Special events represent additional custodial work and therefore must be worked on a voluntary overtime basis.
- C. Overtime is optional and abuse of sick leave in conjunction with overtime, may result in a staff member being removed from the rotation for no longer than a month.
- D. If a classified worker has an approved vacation, they remain eligible for overtime work.
- E. Overtime shall be permitted only to the extent that it is necessary for the efficient operation of the District. Procedures for the close control, approval and reporting of all overtime shall be established by the District Business Office.
- F. Pay for overtime for all Bargaining Unit employees shall be one and one-half (1/2) time the employee's regular hourly rate of pay.

#### G. Rotation.

- 1) Site staff shall have the first right of refusal for overtime on their site.
- 2) Available overtime shall be allotted on the basis of a voluntary rotating list in order of seniority of those qualified to perform the work required by the District.
- 3) The Union will receive quarterly reports of all overtime worked by represented employees upon request.
- H. <u>Supervision Shift Assignments</u>. The District agrees to offer present permanent employees the opportunity to work supervision shifts, emergency situations and community functions on an overtime basis before hiring those who are not permanent District employees.
  - Overtime duties relating to supervision coverage shall be made available to all employees covered by this Agreement on a voluntary, rotational basis listed in order of seniority.
- I. <u>Minimum Time Scheduled (Call Back)</u>. The minimum time for which an employee will be expected to return to work to perform extra duties is two (2) hours at the overtime rate, irrespective of the actual time less than that to be worked.
  - 1) An employee called after working hours or on an unscheduled workday to work from home on a lap top computer will receive one (1) hour of pay at the overtime rate or time and one half (1/2) the regular rate of pay for actual time worked, whichever is greater.
- J. Part-Time Employees. An employee who works an average of four (4) or more hours per

#### SEIU 1021 Contract

day shall be paid time and one-half (1-1/2) for the sixth (6th) and seventh (7th) consecutive days of work.

#### 2. WORK OUT OF CLASSIFICATION PAY

Out of class pay shall be paid from the first day worked in a higher class, provided the employee is assigned to work in the higher class by his/her supervisor. (Head custodians cannot make this assignment independently of their supervisors.) An employee working in a higher classification for the purposes of out of class pay shall be paid for such period at the rate applicable to the higher classification at the lowest step which will give at least a five- percent (5%) salary increase.

Bilingual staff will be identified at schools through an annual survey. Bilingual staff who work outside of their job description translating for a meeting for more than 10 minutes will be paid \$40/hr. This must be pre-approved by an administrator. Approved staff will be asked to assist on a rotating basis, based on availability.

#### 3. DIFFERENTIAL

- A. <u>Shift Difference</u>. Swing shift and weekend custodians and adult education employees will be paid an additional six and two- tenths (6.2%) percent of pay. (The majority of a shift must fall between 3:30 p.m. 12:00 a.m. or anytime on Saturdays or Sundays.) During summer months and other vacation times, when custodians work day hours, shift differential will not be paid. When adult education employees work day hours, shift differential will not be paid.
  - 1) An employee administratively reassigned from swing shift to day shift will continue to receive shift differential pay.
- B. <u>Differential</u>. Providing a differential pay of five percent (5%) for Instructional Assistants (IA's) working in the Life Skills, Transition classrooms, and those working full-time (all- day) in a one-to-one setting.

#### 4. MILEAGE

Any employee in the bargaining unit required to use his/her vehicle on District business shall be reimbursed at the IRS rate for all miles driven on behalf of the District. For distances in excess of two hundred (200) miles round trip, the District shall reimburse employees an amount equal to the cost of common carrier.

#### 5. MEALS

Any employee in the bargaining unit who, as a result of a work assignment, must be lodged away from home overnight shall be reimbursed for the reasonable and actual meal expenses upon presentation of appropriate receipts. AR 3350 (See Appendix E)

#### 6. LODGING

Any employee in the bargaining unit who, as a result of a work assignment, must be lodged away

#### SEIU 1021 Contract

from home overnight shall be reimbursed by the District for the I reasonable and actual lodging expenses upon presentation of appropriate receipt and/or hotel statement. AR 3350 (Appendix E)

#### 7. PHYSICAL EXAMINATIONS

The District agrees to pay the full cost of any medical examination required as a condition of employment or continuing employment, including but not limited to, the provisions outlined in Education Code Section 45122. The District agrees to pay for the full cost of the required tuberculosis examination in accordance with Education Code Section 4906e.

#### ARTICLE VII - HOURS OF WORK

#### 1. WORKWEEK (Other Than Custodians)

The workweek for a regular full-time employee shall consist of five (5) consecutive days, Monday through Friday, of eight (8) hours per day and forty (40) hours per week, provided, however, that the workday shall be reduced by one-half (1/2) hour for a full-time day-shift employee who elects to take a one (1) hour lunch break when school is not is session as permitted in Section 4, below. This Article shall not restrict the extension of the regular workday or workweek on an overtime basis when such is necessary to carry on the business of the District.

#### 2. WORKDAY

The length of the workday shall be designated by the District for each classified assignment in accordance with the provisions set forth in this Agreement. Each bargaining unit employee shall be assigned a fixed, regular, and ascertainable minimum number of hours.

#### 3. ADJUSTMENTS OF ASSIGNED TIME (Part-time Employees)

Any employee in the bargaining unit who works a minimum of thirty (30) minutes per day in excess of his/her part-time assignment for a period of twenty (20) consecutive working days or more shall have his/her basic assignment changed to reflect the longer hours in order to acquire fringe benefits on a properly prorated basis.

#### 4. LUNCH PERIODS

Any employee covered by this Agreement shall be entitled to a one-half (1/2) hour uninterrupted, duty free lunch period, which shall be scheduled for full-time employees at or about the midpoint of each work shift. Employees may not be deprived of lunch. When school is not in session, full-time day-shift employees may elect to take a one (1) hour lunch break. Employees should take their break at the midpoint of their shift. The duty free lunch period can be adjusted by mutual agreement as necessary.

#### 5. REST PERIODS

Rest periods are a part of the regular workday and shall be compensated at the regular rate of pay for an employee. Every employee is entitled to a fifteen (15) minute rest period in each four (4) hour work period, scheduled at or about the midpoint of the period, but may be adjusted by the employee as necessary.

#### 6. TRAINING TIME/CONFERENCES

All employees covered by this Agreement shall be compensated at their normal rate of pay when required by the District to attend meetings and conferences.

On the job training may be provided for an employee assigned to a new or different position (includes assignment resulting from transfer, promotion, and collapsing of positions). Member will be compensated during training. Employees will be given the opportunity to receive up to five (5) days of training at the discretion of the supervisor. For employees having any significant change to their job description, training will be provided as stated above.

#### 7. FOOD SERVICE CALENDAR AND WORK HOURS

Food Service calendar and work hours will be aligned with AUHSD's published Classified Calendar annually and work hours are aligned with the SEIU Job Classification.

The day before Institute Day will be a regular work day for the Lead and Senior Food Service. During Finals week, the work hours are adjusted for the Lead and Senior Food Service to complete total number of days in the AUHSD's published calendar.

#### 8. HOURS OF WORK/ALTERNATIVE WORK SCHEDULE

A. The Union Members may work alternate work weeks when school is not in session. Each work unit may establish an alternate work week that meets the needs of the District as well

as provides for flexibility in scheduling for employees. The work week plans must be approved by the site administrator and must be submitted to the Chief Personnel Officer, by May 20 of each year to be implemented in Mid-June. Details of the proposed plan shall be supported by a majority of affected employees and agreed to by the District. The proposed plan needs to ensure Monday-Friday coverage and coverage for all job duties. The duration of the program shall be the week following the last workday for teachers through the first week of August. A written evaluation by site administration will be submitted to the Chief Personnel Officer, by the second week of September.

B. Work weeks may be established by the Maintenance and Grounds Department that meet the needs of the District. The work week plans must be approved by Maintenance Supervisor and must be submitted to the Chief Personnel Officer ten (10) days prior to implementation of the plan. Details shall be supported by a majority of affected employees and agreed to by the District. The proposed plan needs to ensure Monday-Friday coverage and coverage for all job duties. The alternate work week plan may be discontinued by the District with five (5) days notice to the Union.

#### 9. ESTABLISHMENT OF LESS THAN 20-HOUR POSITION

A. The District shall inform, meet and conduct "effects" negotiations with the union once the District has knowledge of the hiring of employees by parent and community organizations. It is not the intent of the district to employ personnel for less than 20 hours to avoid payment of medical/dental benefits.

#### **ARTICLE VIII - VACATION**

#### 1. ELIGIBILITY

All employees in the Bargaining Unit shall earn paid vacation time. Vacation benefits are earned on a fiscal year basis - July 1 through June 30.

#### 2. ACCRUAL

A. Full time bargaining unit employees shall earn paid vacation benefits, which shall be prorated in accordance with the employees' individual work assignments, in accordance with the following accrual schedule:

Full Years of Service	Days per Month	Hours per Year	Hours per Month	Accrual Limit (hours) (Prorated for less than full time)
1-5	5/6 <sup>th</sup>	80	6.67	120
6-10	1 1/4 <sup>th</sup>	120	10.00	180
10+	1 2/3 <sup>rd</sup>	160	13.34	240

B. Employees working less than full-time will accrue vacation prorated upon the percentage of their assignments.

- C. The maximum accrual allowed shall not exceed 1½ years of accrued vacation. Employees who are within 40 hours of the maximum shall schedule vacation in consultation with their supervisor. There shall be no retroactive accrual of vacation.
  - 1) No later than October 31 of each year the District shall provide notice to each unit member of his/her applicable accrual limit.
  - 2) Twice annually district supervisory administrators will receive a vacation accrual report (approximately October and March) from the Department of Human Resources. Administrators will meet with employees they supervise who, at the time of the report, are within forty (40) hours of reaching the vacation limit. They shall work with employees meeting this criteria, to schedule vacation times during the next six months.
  - 3) On February 1, employees who are within 40 hours of their accrual limit will receive a reminder from Human Resources of their balance and limit. The reminder will inform employees that after June 30<sup>th</sup>, vacation beyond their limit will be removed, and they will start July 1, at their vacation limit.
  - 4) All vacation shall be requested with prior notice of ten (10) working days using the District absence system. Vacations need to be approved by the employee's supervisor: employee should notify direct supervisor of vacation requests put in absence system.
  - 5) If an employee is prevented by his/her supervisor from taking vacation and the result is that he/she reaches his/her accrual limit, the District shall pay the employee a lump sum payment for the vacation hours he/she was prevented from accruing, prior to the end of current fiscal year.

#### Two Examples:

	Example ONE	Example TWO
1) Work Year	r: 8 hr, 12 mo, 10+ yrs	8 hr, 11 mo, 7 yr
2) Vacation Balance	e: 367.12 hrs	225 hrs
Subtract Maximum Allowed	l: <u>-240.00 hrs</u>	<u>-165.00 hrs</u>
4) Divide by hrs in a week (40	) 127.12 ÷ 40	60.00 ÷ 40
5) EQUALS amount of time	е	
6) Over the accrual limit	t: 3.178 weeks	1.5 weeks

- D. Vacation shall be calculated and accrued monthly as earned. Employees must be in a paid status for fifteen (15) or more work days to earn vacation credit for that month. The amount of accrued vacation shall not be in excess of the one and one-half (1½) years accrual limit set forth in paragraph (c) above.
- E. Persons leaving the employ of the district for any reason during the first six (6) months are entitled to no vacation. A new employee is eligible for vacation only after the completion of at least six (6) months' service.
- F. Terminating employees shall be paid for accrued vacation except those employed less than six (6) months who are entitled to no vacation pay.

- G. Regular part-time employees shall earn vacations in accordance with the above provisions. They shall be paid during their vacation periods an amount equal to their regular hourly working rate of pay.
- H. Nine and one half month (9.5) employees (cafeteria manager, cafeteria assistant, campus supervisor, instructional assistant, and career center coordinators) shall be paid for their accrued vacation time at the end of the current fiscal year. This subsection does not preclude employee from using vacation.
  - (a) Employees who work in a ten and one half (10 ½) month clerical position, who are unable to schedule vacation time, shall be entitled to receive the cash equivalent of her/his accrued vacation for up to 10 days annually.

#### 3. SCHEDULING

- A. Time for vacations must be arranged through the responsible supervisor or principal and must meet the convenience of the school or department and the District..
- B. When a holiday falls during the scheduled vacation of any Bargaining Unit employee, that holiday shall not be counted as a vacation day, and the employee shall receive pay for each scheduled holiday falling within that period.
- C. If one or more employees request a vacation time simultaneously, the person with the greater seniority will be given first choice. In all other cases, vacation will be granted on a first-comefirst-serve basis.

#### 4. INTERRUPTIONS

- A. Bereavement leave and sick leave taken during periods of earned vacation shall not be applied against vacation accrual. If an employee finds it necessary to use bereavement or sick leave while on vacation, he/she must give immediate notification to the District Office.
- B. An employee in the bargaining Unit shall be permitted to interrupt or terminate vacation leave in order to begin another type of paid leave provided by this Agreement without a return to active service provided that the employee supplies a written request and supporting information on the basis for such interruptions or termination.

#### 5. CUSTODIANS

A. Notwithstanding the foregoing sections, custodians' vacations shall be subject to the following additional provisions:

#### B. Scheduling:

1) March 30: No later than March 30th the Director or designee shall meet with the Head Custodian to review vacation/work days for the following year and identify any times

when coverage is essential and/or when vacations would pose difficulties. The prospective calendar shall be sent to all custodians at the site by the Head Custodian.

- 2) April 15: Custodians shall notify their Head Custodian, no later than April 15th of the vacation days they would like to take during the next school year, based upon the prospective calendar. The Head Custodian shall forward the list of requested vacation days to the Custodial Director. Section 3 (c), Scheduling, shall apply to any conflicts which may occur between unit members for requested vacation days. Any request turned in after April 15 will be considered on a first come first served basis, regardless of seniority.
- 3) May 15: The Custodial Director shall review and return an approved list of vacation days for the following year not later than May 15 to the Head Custodian. Request for changes in scheduled vacation shall be made to the District Custodial Director.
- 4) No vacation days may be taken during the two weeks prior to the end of the student school year, the week prior to the first week of the student school year, and the first week of the student school year, except for emergencies or with the prior approval of the Custodial Director.

#### **ARTICLE IX - HOLIDAYS**

#### 1. SCHEDULED HOLIDAYS

The District agrees to provide all employees in the Bargaining Unit with the following paid holidays providing they are in paid status either the day before or the day after the holiday:

New Year's Day
Lincoln's Birthday
Martin Luther King, Jr. Day
Washington's Birthday
Wednesday before Thanksgiving
Memorial Day
Juneteenth
July Fourth
Labor Day
Veteran's Day
Thanksgiving Day
Day after Thanksgiving

Christmas Day
Last workday preceding New Year's Day (in lieu of Admission Day)

Last workday preceding the day observed as the Christmas Holiday

#### 2. SATURDAY/SUNDAY HOLIDAYS

When any of the specified holidays fall on a Saturday or Sunday, equal time off will be given on other days during the year when school is not in session. The holiday schedule shall be set up and distributed annually.

#### 3. PART-TIME HOLIDAYS

- A. Regular part-time employees shall have those of the above paid holidays, which occur on a regular working day for the employee. In addition, the holidays which occur in any recess period, Feb., Dec., Jan., or April, the day before Christmas Day, Christmas Day, the day before New Year's Day and New Year's Day shall also be holidays for regular part-time employees who are employed either the last working day before or the first working day after the scheduled recess period. The provisions of Section 2 regarding holidays, which fall on Saturday or Sunday also, apply to regular part-time employees.
- B. Pay for regular part-time employees shall be in accordance with the regular daily working schedule of shift workers.

#### 4. SHIFT WORKERS

If a normal day off falls on a holiday or a day observed as a holiday, the employee shall receive the following scheduled work days as a paid holiday.

#### 5. WORK PERFORMED ON A HOLIDAY

Classified employees required to work any specific holiday(s) shall be paid overtime compensation in addition to the regular pay received for the holiday.

#### **ARTICLE X - LEAVES**

#### 1. LEAVES OF ABSENCE

Leaves of absence may be granted to Union employees upon the recommendation of the District Superintendent or his designee. Employees wishing a leave of absence must submit a request in writing to the Chief Personnel Officer with a copy to the immediate supervisor.

#### 2. LEAVE FOR DISABILITY

When an employee is physically unable to work (because of non-industrial accident or illness) and has exhausted all of the sick leave and vacation time to which he/she is entitled, the employee may be granted a leave of absence for a period not to exceed six (6) months. This leave may be extended for a period of up to two (2) additional six (6) month periods. In no case may the total be more than 18 months. (Ed. Code 45195)

#### 3. BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

Every member of the Union is entitled to five (5) days bereavement leave of absence in case of death of any immediate family member or a person of significance to the unit member. With appropriate documentation, unit members may have an additional five days if they have to travel outside the Continental U.S. No deductions shall be made from the salary of such employees because of such leave of absence. Pay deductions will be made for any days beyond five (5) at the per diem rate. (Ed. Code 45194)

#### 4. SICK LEAVE

- A. All regular twelve (12) month Union employees are entitled to twelve (12) working days of sick leave per year, accumulated without limit. Up to 50% of annual sick leave may be used to care for an ill parent, spouse, domestic partner or child (AB 109).
- B. New members of the Union shall be entitled to only six (6) days of sick leave during the first six months of their probationary period.
- C. Regular employees not working a full twelve (12) month year will accrue sick leave proportional to the length of their work year.
- D. Regular part-time employees shall be paid for sick leave in accordance with their regular daily working schedule.
- E. A doctor's certificate shall be provided by an employee as proof of illness upon request of the Governing Board or Superintendent or designee.
- F. All regular employees of the District may use their sick leave for time off for medical or dental appointments.
- G. A Union employee who has been employed by another school district for a period of one calendar year or more and whose employment is terminated for reasons other than action initiated by the employer for cause and who subsequently accepts employment with the Acalanes Union High School District within one year of such termination of his/her former employment, shall have transferred with him/her the total of earned leave of absence for illness or injury. Upon request of the employee, the amount of accumulated leave will be verified with the former employing school district and the transfer of sick leave will be affected. In the case where an employee was terminated as a result of action initiated by the employer for cause, the transfer of sick leave may be made if agreed to by the Governing Board of the District.
- H. Difference pay is provided for an employee occupying a regular position who is unable to return to work after all sick leave has been exhausted. The "difference pay" shall be paid for a period of five (5) months or less and the amount deducted from the salary due the employee for any month in which the absence occurs shall not exceed the sum actually paid an employee assigned to substitute in his/her position during the absence. (Ed. Code 45196)

#### 5. PERSONAL LEAVES

- A. Personal Business Leave. Personal business leave, not to exceed two days per school year, will be granted to Union members by the District and is not chargeable to sick leave. The personal business leave may be used for the purposes of personal necessity leave so that a unit member will not be charged sick leave. Such leave may be taken by giving advance notice that the leave will be taken as personal business leave, but no reason need be specified. Personal business leaves are not intended to extend vacations or holidays. Such leave may not be utilized for concerted activities or job action. Personal business leave cannot be earned or granted during an employee's initial probationary period. Upon a reasonable belief of an abuse, the District reserves the right to request further information from a unit member on the actual use of the leave.
- B. Personal Necessity Leave. In addition to (a) above, up to six (6) days of sick leave per year may be used for reasons of personal necessity as defined below:
  - 1) Serious or critical illness of a member of the immediate family.
  - 2) Death of a member of the immediate family, beyond the leave allowed under bereavement leave.
  - 3) Accident involving the employee's person or property or the person or property of his/her immediate family.
  - 4) Serious illness or death of a person of special significance to the Employee.
  - 5) Legal proceedings or appointments with an attorney which require the unit member's presence and/or appearance in court or before an administrative tribunal as a party.
  - 6) Parental leave at the birth or adoption of a child.
  - 7) Other personal "contingency" that requires an employee's absence from duty. For purposes of this provision, "contingency" shall be deemed to mean an event out of the ordinary, i.e., an act of God or circumstances beyond the employee's control. It is understood that this definition excludes routine household matters. Use of sick leave under this section shall be limited to that number of hours, which is actually necessary to complete the business at hand.
- C. Up to two days of accumulated sick leave may be used as personal necessity leave (the six days above) for any of the following reasons:
  - 1) Significant family events such as but not limited to marriage or graduation of the unit member or the unit member's immediate family, stepchildren, and in-laws.

- 2) Attendance at religious services and observance of religious holidays, the unit member must hold a sincere, bona fide religious belief as defined by the California Fair Employment Housing Act and Title VII of US Civil Rights Act.
- 3) Matters of compelling personal importance. For the purpose of this section, "matters of compelling personal importance" shall be defined as urgent, personal, business that, under the specific circumstances, a reasonable unit member would not disregard and that cannot be handled outside of the workday. This leave shall not be used for vacation or personal recreation, beyond what is stated in the leave notification.
- 4) After any absence due to personal necessity, the employee shall verify the absence by submitting a completed and signed District absence form to his/her immediate supervisor. Upon a reasonable belief of an abuse, the District reserves the right to request further information from a unit member on the actual use made of the leave.
- D. Additional personal leave may be granted per the Education Code.

#### 6. INDUSTRIAL ACCIDENT AND ILLNESS LEAVE

In addition to any other benefits that an employee may be entitled to under Workers Compensation laws of this state, employees shall be entitled to leave benefits as follows:

- A. An employee suffering an injury or illness arising out of and in the course and scope of his/her employment shall be entitled to a leave of up to sixty (60) working days in one fiscal year for the same accident or illness. This leave shall not be accumulated from year to year; and when any leave will overlap a fiscal year, the employee shall be entitled to only that amount remaining at the end of the fiscal year in which the injury or illness occurred.
- B. Payment for wages lost on any day shall not, when added to an award granted the employee under the Workers Compensation Laws of this state, exceed the normal wage for the day.
- C. The industrial accident or illness leave is to be used in lieu of normal sick benefits. When entitlement to industrial accident or illness leave under this section has been exhausted, entitlement to his/her sick leave, vacation, or other paid leave may then be used. If, however an employee is still receiving temporary disability payments under the Workers Compensation Laws of this state at the time of the exhaustion of benefits available under this section, he/she shall be entitled to use only so much accumulated and available sick leave and vacation leave, which when added to Workers Compensation award, provided for a day's pay at the regular rate of pay.

Any time an employee on industrial accident or illness leave is able to return to work, he/she shall be reinstated in his/her position without loss of pay or benefits. (Ed. Code 45192)

#### 7. MATERNITY LEAVE

A classified female employee who is required to be absent from duties because of pregnancy, miscarriage, childbirth, and recovering there from shall be granted a leave of absence. The length of the leave of absence, including the date on which the leave is to commence and the date on which the employee will resume duties, shall be determined by the employee and the employee's physician. An employee granted a pregnancy leave shall be entitled to receive the compensation benefits as provided for a leave of absence for illness. Leaves of absence for disabilities caused or contributed to by pregnancy, miscarriage, or childbirth shall be treated the same as leaves for illness injury, or disability. A doctor's certificate indicating the date on which the leave is to commence and/or the date on which the employee may resume duties shall be provided by the employee upon the request of the Governing Board or the Superintendent. (Maternity Leave Matrix – Appendix G)

#### 8. FAMILY CARE AND MEDICAL LEAVE

The following conditions, requirement, and procedures shall apply when requests for Family Care and Medical Leave are made:

- A. Work Week The work week is any week in which the employee is in paid status for all or part of the week. Weeks in which the only pay to the employee is for a paid holiday shall be excluded.
- B. <u>Employee Eligibility</u> To be eligible for benefits under the Acts, an employee must have worked for the District:
  - 1) For at least 12 months; and
  - 2) At *least* 1,250 hours over the previous 12 months.
- C. Reason for Taking Leave. A leave request from an eligible employee must be granted for any of the following reasons:
  - 1) Birth of the employee's child;
  - 2) Placement of a child with the employee for adoption or foster care;
  - 3) Care for the employee's child, spouse, or parent with a serious health condition;
  - 4) The employee's own serious health condition that keeps the employee from performing his or her job function.
- D. <u>Maximum Amount of Leave</u>. Eligible employees are entitled to up to twelve (12) work weeks of unpaid, job-protected leave within a 12-month period, commencing the first day of FMLA leave, for Family Care and Medical Leave Reasons.
- E. <u>Advance Notice of Leave and Medical Certification</u>. Employees will provide (1) advance written notice of the leave requested and (2) medical certification whenever a serious health condition is involved.

- If the need for the leave is foreseeable, employees will provide 30 days advance written notice. If the need for the leave is unforeseen (i.e., an emergency), notice is required to be given as soon as practicable.
- 2) If the leave is to care for a child, spouse or parent with a serious health condition, or because of the employee's own serious health condition, the employee will provide medical certification from a health care provider or physician. The medical certification must include:
  - (a) Date of commencement of the serious health condition;
  - (b) Probable duration of the condition;
  - (c) Estimated amount of time the health care provider will provide care;
  - (d) Confirmation that the serious condition of the child, spouse or parent warrants the participation of the employee; or, in the case of the employee's own serious health condition, certification that the employee is unable to perform his or her job function.
- 3) The District may require a second and third medical opinion regarding an employee's serious health condition, at the District's expense. If the original leave granted is less than twelve (12) weeks, leave may be extended up to the twelve (12) week maximum only with additional medical certification.
- 4) If the leave is needed for planned medical treatment or supervision, the employee must make a reasonable effort to schedule the treatment or supervision to minimize disruptions to the District, outside of working hours whenever possible.
- 5) An employee's advance notice and medical certification may be required to be given to the Human Resources Office which will then determine the adequacy of the notice and medical certification and whether or not the leave will be approved/recommended for approval.

#### F. Continuation of Health Coverage and Other Job Benefits

- An employee taking leave will continue to participate in any health care benefits plan under the same terms and conditions, including any necessary co-payments, in which the employee was enrolled prior to the first day of the leave. Co-payments are due monthly. Failure to pay the premium within thirty (30) days of the due date may result in termination of benefits coverage.
- 2) If the employee fails to return from the leave for any reason other than the recurrence, continuance, or onset of a serious health condition, the employee will be liable to the District for premiums paid for maintaining the employee's health coverage.
- 3) An employee may, at his or her expense, continue to participate in all other employee benefit plans offered by the employer during the leave period.

- G. <u>Intermittent or Reduced Schedule Leave</u>: An employee may take leave intermittently (e.g., in blocks of time), or by reducing a normal work schedule, in the following circumstances:
  - 1) Where the leave is for the birth or placement of a child, leave may be taken on an intermittent or reduced schedule basis if the District approves.
  - 2) Whenever it is medically necessary to care for a family member with a serious health condition, or because the employee is seriously ill and unable to work the employee's regular work schedule

For purposes of scheduling intermittent leave when approved, full-time employees shall have entitlement to sixty (60) working days of leave. Part-time employees' leave entitlement shall be prorated based on the employee's FTE.

#### H. Substitution of Paid Leave and Other Leave Requests

- Employees must use paid leave and Family Care and Medical Leave concurrently if the reason for the paid leave meets the requirements of the Family Care and Medical Leave Section C.
- 2) Any paid or unpaid leave taken which meets the requirements of Section C of this memorandum will be counted as part of the employee's Family Care and Medical Leave entitlement, if the employee is so notified at the time the leave begins.
- Spouses Who Work for the District. Spouses employed by the District are jointly entitled to
  a combined total of 12 work weeks of family leave for the birth or placement of a child with
  them. There is no limitation of entitlement for leaves taken for the serious health condition of
  their child.
- J. <u>Period of Eligibility</u>. The 12 month period for determining entitlement commences on the first day of leave.
- K. <u>Seniority, Employee Benefits and Break in Service</u>. An employee on leave will not lose any seniority or employment benefits that accrued prior to the start of the leave. An employee on unpaid Family Care and Medical Leave (not paid leave such as vacation or sick leave) will not accrue additional benefits, such as vacation, sick leave or similar benefits, during the leave. The leave will not constitute a break in service for purposes of longevity and seniority.
- L. <u>Restoration of Employment and Fitness for Duty Report</u>. Employees returning from an approved leave will be reinstated to the same or equivalent position. Employees returning from an approved medical leave for their own serious health condition may be required to provide a fitness for duty report to return to work.

#### 9. MILITARY LEAVE

A member of the Union shall be entitled to a military leave provided by law and shall retain all rights and privileges granted by law arising out of the exercise of military leave.

#### 10. GENERAL LEAVE

When no other leaves are available, a leave of absence may be granted to an employee on a paid or unpaid basis at any time upon any terms acceptable to the District and an employee,

#### 11. CATASTROPHIC LEAVE

Employees will have the opportunity to donate a sick day to the catastrophic leave bank. SEIU members may apply and be eligible to receive catastrophic leave pursuant to the following:

- A. The unit member has exhausted all accrued leave.
- B. The unit member has sent a letter requesting Catastrophic Leave and supporting materials to the District's Human Resources Department.
- C. If the unit member is incapacitated, a letter requesting Catastrophic Leave and supporting materials may be sent by a member of the unit member's family.
- D. The unit member has donated sick leave hours equivalent to one day of sick leave (prorated for part time employees) to the SEIU Sick leave reserve during the last open enrollment period.
- E. The unit member is suffering from an incapacitating illness or injury that is expected to continue for an extended period of time, i.e., for a minimum of twelve consecutive duty days as verified by an appropriate physician, and which prevents the unit member from performing his/her regularly assigned work.
- F. Catastrophic leave may be taken on an intermittent basis, after all accrued leave has been taken if verified by a physician. Intermittent leave will only be approved after all leave has been exhausted for treatment or conditions reasonably requiring nonconsecutive absences that relate to the original catastrophic illness or injury, such as chemotherapy.
- G. Catastrophic leave may also be used by SEIU members who have had to take a part time medical leave of absence because of a catastrophic illness, in order to bring the unit member up to their level of pay before taking the part time medical leave of absence.
- H. Medical verification shall set forth that there is an incapacitating illness or injury and expected length of absence. Examples of catastrophic illness or injury include, but are not limited to, long term illness and/or disabilities, such as cancer, heart attacks, and strokes; severe respiratory conditions; spinal injuries; and medical complications as a result of childbirth. Maternity leave and catastrophic leave are not to be used concurrently.
- I. If the Committee reasonably believes that the unit member may be eligible for disability allowance or disability retirement under PERS or Social Security, the Committee may request that the unit member apply for those benefits.

- J. A unit member will be granted no more than 30 days of catastrophic leave per school year. The30 days may be used as percent increments for members on differential leave or a part time medical leave of absence in order to bring the unit member up to their level of pay before taking the part-time medical leave of absence.
- K. Part time unit members may use catastrophic leave on a pro rata basis.
- L. There is not a life-time maximum for days of Catastrophic Leave that may be granted to a unit member.
- M. The Catastrophic Leave Committee may consider the number of days granted to a unit member in previous years when making decisions on Catastrophic Leave Requests.
- N. Catastrophic leave shall be available after exhaustion of accrued leave.
- O. Eligible members shall only be entitled to use catastrophic leave that is available in the bank.
- P. Catastrophic Leave Committee:

An SEIU -District Catastrophic Leave Committee comprised of three representatives from SEIU, appointed by the President, and a nonvoting member from the District, appointed by the Superintendent, shall administer the provisions of this article. The duties and obligations of this committee shall include the following:

- 1. Determine that the unit member is eligible for catastrophic leave, which may include a request for more information from the member's physician.
- 2. Determine the number of days to be granted, if any, considering such factors as the anticipated duration of the illness, subject to a 30-day review.
- 3. Monitor of the status of the catastrophic leave bank at all times.
- 4. Be bound by appropriate rules of confidentiality.
- 5. A unit member may reapply one time for the same condition to the Catastrophic Leave Committee, if she/he provides additional information. Barring significant change in the unit member's condition, additional applications will not be considered.
- 6. The decision of the Catastrophic Leave Committee is final.
- Q. Members of the bank must be SEIU members.
- R. To be a member of the Catastrophic Leave Bank, unit members must contribute one sick leave day (hours equivalent to one work day for the unit member) during an open enrollment period.
- S. The catastrophic leave bank open enrollment period will begin in August 2021. Thereafter, the donation period shall begin in September. This enrollment period is for new members or members who have not contributed since the last required enrollment period.
- T. Unit members who do not contribute during an open enrollment period may not participate in the Catastrophic Leave program, and may not contribute until the next open enrollment period, as determined by the Committee.
- U. Unit members hired after the start of the school year may contribute to the Catastrophic Leave Bank within the first 30 calendar days of employment.
- V. Part-time unit members may contribute to the catastrophic leave bank on a pro rata basis during the open enrollment period.

- W. If the number of days in the bank drops below the equivalent of 50% of the bargaining unit, all members shall be required to contribute during the next open enrollment period to remain eligible for the bank from that point forward.
- X. Days in the Catastrophic Leave Bank shall accumulate from year to year; however, such leave does not accrue to any individual employee.
- Y. Contributions of catastrophic leave credits are irrevocable.

### 12. HEALTH AND DENTAL BENEFITS - LEAVE WITHOUT PAY (EXCLUDING FAMILY CARE AND MEDICAL LEAVE)

Any employee granted a leave without pay shall have the option of making premium payments to continue health and dental benefits for the duration of the leave. The District shall pay the health and dental benefits for any classified employee in the Unit who is granted a leave without pay for a period of one calendar month or less.

#### 13. BENEFITS DURING OTHER LEAVE

District-paid benefits will continue during periods of sick leave, bereavement leave, personal necessity leave, industrial accident leave, pregnancy leave, and extended sick leave.

#### 14. OFFICIAL APPEARANCE AND JURY DUTY

- A. An employee shall be granted a leave of absence without loss of compensation when ordered to appear as a witness in court, other than as a litigant, or to respond to an official order from another governmental jurisdiction for reasons not brought about through the connivance or misconduct of the employee.9.5, 10, and 11 month employees who defer until summer will be paid their base hourly rate. Proof of service is required
- B. An employee shall be granted a leave of absence without loss of compensation when required to report for jury duty during regular work hours, except that an employee whose assigned shift begins at/or after noon shall be released from duty on any day during which he/she is required to serve at least four (4) hours jury duty. Employees on telephone standby for jury duty during assigned work hours shall take calls from their work location.
- C. An employee who is required to appear under provisions of this section shall be required to submit to the District either proof of requirement to attend or proof of service. All employees shall be required to notify the District, at the earliest possible date, of any demand to serve at a specific time and place.
- D. Reimbursement to the District shall be made within ten (10) days of receipt of such monies by the employee and shall be submitted directly to the District business manager's office. Mileage, meals and parking are excluded from reimbursement.

#### 15. RETURN FROM LEAVE

- A. Upon completion of leave, whether paid or unpaid, the member shall resume his/her position, provided that he/she is medically able to do so.
- B. When all paid leaves are exhausted, whether or not the illness or injury arises in the course of the member's employment, the Union member who is unable to return to duty shall be entitled to have his/her name placed on a re-employment list for a period of thirty-nine (39) months.
- C. At any time the employee is able to assume the duties of his/her position during the thirty-nine (39) month period, he/she shall be re-employed in the first vacancy in the classification of his/her previous assignment. Such re-employment will take preference over all other applicants, except for those laid off for lack of work or lack of funds, in which case he/she shall be ranked according to his/her proper seniority. Upon resumption of his/her duties the break in service shall be disregarded and he/she shall be fully restored.

#### 16. UNION LEAVE

One (1) employee may be granted Union unpaid leave time up to six (6) months in duration in order to work for the Union. The employee shall return to his/her position and work schedule. The employee on Union leave shall continue to accrue seniority while on leave. The Union shall reimburse the District for the employee's salary and benefits.

#### **ARTICLE XI - TRANSFER AND PROMOTIONS**

A transfer is a move from one job assignment to another in the same classification.

#### EMPLOYEE REQUESTED TRANSFER

- A. A request for a transfer shall be filed in the Human Resources office and shall be retained actively for a period of one hundred eighty (180) days. Employees who wish to be considered for transfers to position that may be open during a period of absence shall make an appropriate request in advance to the Human Resources office. The employee shall provide an address and/or telephone number where he/she can be contacted.
- B. All employees requesting a transfer shall be notified of an interview for any vacancies.
- C. Transfers may be requested only by permanent or probationary employees with six months of satisfactory performance.
- D. <u>Additional Hours for Part-Time Positions</u> When additional hours are authorized for a part-time position, the position shall be posted for transfer in accordance with the provisions of this Article. Only those employees meeting the following criteria shall be eligible to apply for transfer in order to increase their hours:

- 1) The employee seeking transfer is more senior than the incumbent.
- 2) The employee seeking transfer is assigned a position within the classification, i.e., cook, manager, account clerk, etc.
- 3) The employee seeking transfer is assigned a position with fewer hours than those reflected in the posted notice.
- E. Selection Criteria. The administrator making the selection decision shall consider the following job-related criteria:
  - 1) Qualification related to the employee's ability to perform the assigned duties.
  - 2) The employee's performance evaluation(s).
  - 3) The employee's hire date, seniority and such other job-related factors as are justifiable for performance of the position will be considered.
- F. Denial of Transfer. Denial of transfer shall not be without basis in fact. At the employee's request any employee who is denied a transfer is entitled to a conference with the supervisor recommending the denial who shall provide reasons for the denial.

#### 2. DISTRICT INITIATED TRANSFER

- A. For employee transfers that are initiated by the District, the following will apply:
  - 1) SEIU and the District will meet and consult with SEIU over the decision.
  - 2) The employee will be provided with 30 days notice unless parties meet and agree on a mutually acceptable date.
  - 3) This does not apply to temporary transfers to fill short term vacancies.

#### 3. PROMOTIONS

- A. The District is committed to filling each position with the best- qualified person available. In the event of a vacancy, the most qualified applicant shall be selected.
- B. The District will attempt to fill all vacancies above entry level from within the District first. When there are qualified internal applicants for a position, a qualified internal applicant shall be chosen.
  - 1) Only after the District decides that no internal applicant is qualified for promotion will outside applicants be considered for the opening. An employee who is denied a promotion will be given the reasons for his/her denial in writing.
  - 2) If the most qualified candidates are internal and are equally qualified, the following criteria shall apply:

- (a) Seniority shall be the deciding factor.
- (b) The Human Resources Division shall notify all unit members not selected for the position in writing within ten (10) working days.
- (c) If no unit member is selected, the written reason for such non-selection shall be available to the union.
- (d) Upon written request of the unit member, the District will provide all pertinent information about his or her non-selection within fifteen (15) days.
- (f) No new probationary period served shall exceed six (6) months unless mutually agreed to by the District and the Union.
- C. Credit for Service. Employees shall receive credit for prior service in the District for placement on the salary schedule for all changes in assignment to classifications in the same or lower salary ranges. Upon being selected for a higher class, the employee shall be placed on the step of the higher applicable salary range such that there is a salary increase of no less the five (5) percent.

#### 2. POSTING OF VACANCIES

- A. Vacancies shall be posted internally and externally for ten (10) days at all work sites where employees in the Unit are regularly assigned and filled as soon as practical. If no internal candidate is qualified, outside candidates will be considered.
- B. Permanent employees including permanent employees in a promotional status with three months of satisfactory performance may apply for a vacant position. Employees with more than 7 years of seniority are exempt from this provision.
- C. During the posting period, the vacancy shall not be permanently filled but may be filled by a substitute employee.
- D. The posting shall state the site of the vacancy; the number of hours and months regularly assigned; the job classification and the salary.
- E. Vacancies will be posted one week after they are certified and filled as soon as practical.

#### **ARTICLE XII - LAYOFFS**

- 1. In the event of a potential layoff, the district shall notify the SEIU, Local 1021 of its intended date of layoff notification prior to the Governing Board action.
- 2. Layoffs shall only be implemented by Board action for the reasons of lack of work and/or lack of funds.
- 3. Layoffs shall be implemented in reverse order of seniority within each classification.
- 4. Seniority shall be calculated from date of hire as a permanent employee in the District.

- 5. Employees shall have the right to bump into any present classification or lower classification which they once held in lieu of being laid off.
- 6. For a period of thirty-nine (39) months, permanent employees who have been laid off have the right to be recalled to any classification in which they once held seniority should vacancies occur. Callbacks shall be in reverse order of layoffs among employees in the same classification.
- 7. Employees who have been laid off due to lack of work or lack of funds are eligible for reemployment in preference to outside applicants not on the layoff and reemployment list. If employees on the layoff and reemployment list apply and meet the qualifications for an open or vacant position not previously held, those employees have the right of reemployment in preference to outside applicants not on the layoff and reemployment list.
- 8. Workers who are laid off will have their medical/dental benefits maintained by the District for two (2) months. (The calendar month in which the layoff takes place and the calendar month following the layoff.)

#### **ARTICLE XIII – EVALUATIONS**

#### 1. EVALUATION

- A. No evaluation of any employee or any written statement shall be placed in any personnel file without an opportunity for discussion between the employee and the evaluator. The Evaluator shall hold a conference with the employee to discuss the final evaluation.
- B. Evaluations shall be based upon the direct observation and/or knowledge of the evaluator, with input from the employee's daily supervisor. Knowledge may be obtained by a minimum of two (2) walk through observations per semester by the evaluator or one twenty (20) minute observation per semester. A negative evaluation shall include a plan with specific recommendations for improvement. The improvement plan shall be reviewed and updated within six (6) months of the negative evaluation. Failure to make progress on the improvement plan could result with disciplinary action. The employees shall have the right to review and respond to any items or statements on the evaluation forms. Such responses shall be included on or attached to the evaluation forms. Each employee shall receive a copy of any derogatory written statements or material concerning his/her performance and shall have a right to respond in writing.

#### 2. EVALUATOR

Only District Management, including individuals contracted to perform management functions, shall evaluate Union members.

#### 3. FREQUENCY OF EVALUATION

- A. The first 6 months of employment shall constitute the total probationary period, including the initial probationary period (three (3) months). During the total probationary period (six months), employees shall be evaluated at least once after ninety (90) days. A written evaluation shall be completed and discussed with the employee within fifteen (15) days after the end of the evaluation period.
- B. An employee who has been promoted shall serve a probationary period of six months in the higher class before attaining permanency in that class. The employee will be evaluated as per 3a (above). If the employee does not serve successfully in the higher classification, she/he may be returned to his/her position held prior to the promotion at any time prior to the expiration of the probationary period without a hearing. The District shall provide the employee with two (2) weeks notice of the return to his/her prior position.
- C. Evaluations for all permanent employees may be done every other year but must be completed before the employee's last day of the work year.

#### 4. FORM

The official District form will be used.

#### **ARTICLE XIV - PROFESSIONAL GROWTH PROGRAM**

Local 1021, SEIU, and the Acalanes Union High School District agreed to the following Professional Growth program:

The policy of the Acalanes Union High School District shall be to encourage continued and active participation in professional growth activities designed to improve service to the District and to the professional development of the employee. Professional growth is the continuous purposeful engagement in study and related activities designed to retain and extend the high standards of the job performance of the classified employee.

#### 1. ELIGIBILITY

- A. All permanent classified employees represented by Local 1021, SEIU, are eligible to enter the professional growth program.
- B. Units earned while on leave of absence will not be counted toward professional growth.
- C. Units earned while on vacation time may be counted toward professional growth.

#### 2. AWARDS

A. Ten (10) days prior to beginning the course/training an Application for Approval of Classified Growth Credit (Appendix G) must be completed and submitted to the Chief Personnel Officers for approval. The Chief Personnel Officers shall approve/deny within 3

days. Upon request of the employee the Chief Personnel Officers will meet with the employee and a SEIU 1021 representative to explain why the request was denied.

- B. Effective July 1, 2007 professional growth credit may be achieved through participating in any of the following categories of activity:
  - 1) College and Junior College courses
  - 2) Adult education courses
  - 3) Correspondence courses (accredited)
  - 4) Trade schools
  - 5) Workshops and Seminars
  - 6) Other areas of personal development and wellness(no more than 2 units per award)
- C. In assessing credit for professional growth activities, the general standard shall be 15 hours equals one (1) point of credit.
- D. An employee who has completed six (6) approved credit points shall receive an annual growth award of \$100 per month. No more than 2 credit points of the 6 can come from areas of personal development and wellness. The award shall continue throughout the service of the employee. Awards may be earned after 1 year, after 3 years, and after 5 years of service for up to a maximum of three (3) awards. After 9 years of service employees with 6 units will receive an additional 1% ongoing bonus. Employees with 18 or more units will receive 2%. The max bonus award is 2%.

	After Year 1	After Year 3	After Year 5	After 9 yrs	After 9 yrs
Professional Growth	6 units	+6 units	+6 units	with 6 units	with 18 units
Monthly award	\$100	+\$100	+\$100		
Bonus				1%	2% (max)

- E. All professional growth credits shall be converted into semester units. College quarter units shall be converted into semester units. One, one-quarter unit is equal to two-thirds of a semester unit.
- F. If the District reimburses the employee for any cost, the credit shall not be granted.
- G. Credit for classes in adult education or other education experiences will be equated as follows:

3 hours = .20 semester unit 5 hours = .33 semester unit 7.5 hours = .50 semester unit 9 hours = .60 semester unit 12 hours = .80 semester unit 15 hours = 1.00 semester unit H. Professional growth compensation for less than eight hour employees will <u>not be prorated</u>. The professional growth compensation will be granted in full to part-time employees upon their fulfillment of the requirement.

#### **ARTICLE XV - SAFETY**

#### 1. SAFETY COMMITTEE

The District and Local 1021 agree that a Safety Committee shall be established and that Local 1021 will have representation of the Unit members on that committee. The committee will meet at least three (3) times a year.

#### 2. SAFETY EQUIPMENT PROVIDED

- A. Raingear: Full sets of raingear, including boots, shall be provided for all grounds and maintenance employees. Rain gear, but not boots, will be provided to bus drivers and campus supervisors. In addition, two sets of rain gear will be provided at each school site for use by custodians. Rain gear will be replaced as needed, upon approval of the supervisor.
- B. Coveralls. On July 1 of each year, the District will supply two (2) pairs of coveralls for mechanics and painters and one (1) pair of coveralls for employees who work in tunnels.
- C. Welder. A set of leather protective gear will be provided for welders.

#### **ARTICLE XVI - GRIEVANCE**

#### 1. DEFINITION

A grievance is a complaint by an employee, employees, or the exclusive representative that there has been an alleged violation, misapplication, or a misinterpretation of the specific provisions of this contract covering the employees in the Union. The parties recognize that disputes should be resolved expeditiously at the lowest administrative level, notwithstanding the right and desirability of either party to bypass any initial steps if the case involves decision making at a higher administrative level.

#### 2. INFORMAL PROCEDURES

Every effort shall be made by the grievant and his/her immediate supervisor to resolve the difficulty informally through meeting and consulting. The positions of each party and the background and reasons for the problem shall be stated and explored by the grievant and his/her immediate supervisor at a meeting or consultation period.

#### 3. FORMAL PROCESS

- A. <u>Step One</u>. The employee and/or his/her representative, if requested by the employee, may present the grievance personally, in writing, to the immediate superior or principal within ten (10) working days of the occurrence of the dispute or ten (10) working days from such time as the employee could have become aware of the occurrence. The principal or superior shall communicate his decision to the parties to the grievance in writing within five (5) working days after receiving the complaint.
- B. <u>Step Two</u>: If the grievance is not resolved within five (5) working days of the presentation under Step One, the grievance may be submitted in writing to the Chief Personnel Officer within ten (10) working days after receiving the response from the immediate superior or principal. The Chief Personnel Officer shall respond in writing within ten (10) days.
- C. <u>Step Three</u>. Either party to the grievance may appeal in writing within ten (10) days after receipt of the decision of the Chief Personnel Officer or his/her designee and request a hearing before the Governing Board at its next regular meeting. The Governing Board shall have available to it all documents relating to the appeal and any District records that would be helpful in its review.
  - 1) The Governing Board shall notify all parties of its decision within ten (10) days following the meeting at which the grievance was considered.
- D. Step Four. If the Union is not satisfied with the disposition of the grievance at Level Three, or if no written decision has been rendered within ten (10) days after the meeting of the Governing Board at which the grievance was heard, Local 1021 may, within ten (10) days after the decision by the Governing Board, request in writing that the grievance be submitted to binding arbitration. If any question arises as to the arbitrariness of the grievance, such question shall be ruled upon by the arbitrator only after he has had the opportunity to hear the merits of the grievance. The parties shall select a mutually acceptable arbitrator. Should they be unable to agree on an arbitrator within ten (10) days of the Union's submission of the grievance to arbitration, the arbitrator shall be selected from a list, submitted by the California Conciliation Service of five (5) persons experienced in public education. If the parties cannot agree on an arbitrator from the list, each party shall alternately strike names until only one remains.

The arbitrator shall have no authority or power to add to, delete, or alter any provisions of the Agreement, but shall limit the decision to the application and interpretation of its provisions. The arbitrator's decision shall be in writing and shall set forth his findings of fact, reasoning, and conclusions on the issues submitted.

The decision of the arbitrator shall be submitted to the Superintendent and the Union and shall be binding upon the parties to this Agreement.

#### 4. COSTS

All costs for the services of the arbitrator, including, but not limited to, per diem expenses, travel, and subsistence expense, shall be borne by the party incurring them.

# 5. EXTENSION OF TIME LIMITS

The time between the steps of the procedure may be extended by mutual agreement. If the supervisor or principal fails to respond within the required time limits, the grievant may then present the grievance in writing to the next higher step. If the grievant fails to present the grievance to the next higher step within the required time limits, then the grievance will be considered to be withdrawn.

#### 6. NO DISCRIMINATION OR REPRISAL

No discrimination or reprisal shall be attempted or made against an employee because of filing a grievance.

#### 7. WITNESSES

Parties who may have direct knowledge of circumstances relating to the grievance may be present at the request of either party during any stage of the procedure. In the case of employees, they shall be compensated at their regular rate of pay for actual time spent in such meetings.

#### 8. REASONABLE TIME FOR PROCESSING GRIEVANCES

In accordance with Section 3543.1 9c of the Government Code, a reasonable number of representatives of the Union shall have the right to receive reasonable periods of released time without loss of compensation for the processing of grievances.

#### 9. GRIEVANCE WITHOUT INTERVENTION

An employee may present a grievance without the intervention of the Union through Step Three, as long as the adjustment is not inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement provided that he/she shall not agree to a resolution of the grievance until the Union has received a copy of the grievance and the proposed resolution and has been given the opportunity to file a response. Any disagreement concerning whether the settlement is consistent with the terms of this agreement shall be subject to the grievance procedure.

#### 10. RECORDS

The grievance and documents indicating that a grievance has been filed or processed shall be retained by the Human Resources Department in a separate grievance file.

#### ARTICLE XVII - DISCIPLINE

Representatives of the Union shall have a reasonable period of release time without loss of compensation for the purpose of representing an employee in the disciplinary process.

# 1. DISCIPLINARY ACTION

No permanent employee shall be disciplined except for cause as prescribed herein or in the Education Code of the State of California. Cause for discipline is outlined in Board Policy/Administrative Regulation 4218. Permanent employees who become probationary in a different classification may be removed from such classification, without cause, and returned to the former classification during the probationary period. Disciplinary actions are not subject to the grievance procedure outlined in Article XVIII of this agreement.

Progressive discipline procedures will be applied except where the serious nature of the alleged conduct justifies bypassing the steps. Warnings, conferences, and written warnings will be used as first steps to correct inappropriate behavior or actions before written discipline is placed in the employee's file. When steps are to be bypassed due to the serious nature of the incident, a conference will be held with the SEIU leadership prior to the issuance of any discipline.

#### 2. DEFINITIONS

Definitions as used herein:

- A. Demotion Assignment to an inferior position or status without the employee's written voluntary consent.
- B. Disciplinary Action Any action whereby an employee is given a warning or reprimand, demoted, suspended, involuntarily transferred in lieu of other disciplinary action, or dismissed excluding a layoff for lack of work or lack of funds.
- C. Cause Grounds for disciplinary action based on offenses enumerated in the law (See Article H).
- D. No disciplinary action shall be taken for any cause which arose prior to the employee becoming permanent and not for any cause which arose more than two (2) years preceding the filing of the notice of cause unless such cause was concealed or not disclosed by such employee when it could be reasonably assumed that the employee should have disclosed the facts to the District.
- E. Probationary employees shall be subject to dismissal without cause upon recommendation of the immediate supervisor providing that the employee shall be entitled, at the employee's request, to a conference with the Chief Personnel Officer.

#### DISCIPLINARY PROCEDURE - PERMANENT EMPLOYEE

Disciplinary actions that may result in the loss of wages or employment shall require that:

- The employee be sent a written notice of the charges;
- The employee be given the right to appear before the Superintendent or designee to respond to the charges ("Skelly Hearing"); and
- If, as a result of the Skelly hearing, a recommendation is made to the Board to effect the disciplinary action, the employee is given the right to an evidentiary hearing in front of the Board or its designated hearing officer before any final disciplinary action is taken.
- A. Written Notice. Prior to the taking of a disciplinary action that can result in the loss of employment or wages, the Superintendent or designee shall give written notice to the employee. This written notice of proposed disciplinary action shall be sent by certified mail or by personal delivery to the employee. In emergency situations where it is deemed appropriate to remove the employee immediately, the employee shall not lose compensation prior to the date when discipline may commence.
- B. The written notice of proposed disciplinary action shall be sent by certified mail or by personal delivery to the employee. Service by certified mail shall be deemed complete on the date of mailing. The contents of the written notice shall include at least the following:
  - Statement of Charges A statement of the specific charges against the employee shall be written in ordinary and concise language setting forth the specific acts and/or omissions on which the disciplinary action is based and shall include any rules and regulations which have been violated. Such statement may incorporate by reference acts and/or omissions described in attached memoranda or other attached documents. No charge, however, shall be made which occurred prior to the employee's becoming permanent or more than two (2) years from the filing of this statement of charges.
  - 2) The specific disciplinary action proposed.
  - 3) The cause(s) or reason(s) for the specific disciplinary action proposed.
  - 4) A statement that the employee has five (5) calendar days from the date the written notice was sent to request a conference with the Superintendent or designee regarding the matters raised in the written notice. At such conference (commonly referred to as a "Skelly Hearing"), the employee shall be granted a reasonable opportunity to make any representations s/he believes are relevant to the case.
  - 5) A statement that if a Skelly hearing is not requested, the proposed disciplinary action may commence after five (5) calendar days following the date the written notice was sent.

- 6) A statement that if the charges are upheld at the Skelly hearing, the employee is entitled to an evidentiary hearing before the Board, or its designated hearing officer, before any final disciplinary action is taken.
- 7) A statement that no evidentiary hearing shall be held unless a written request is delivered to the Superintendent or designee within five (5) calendar days after the employee has been personally delivered or sent by certified mail the results of the Skelly Hearing.
- 8) Enclosed with the written notice of proposed disciplinary action shall be a card or paper, the signing and returning of which by the employee shall constitute a demand for a hearing and a denial of all charges.
- C. An employee facing discipline as defined above may be represented by a lawful representative at a disciplinary conference or hearing held pursuant to this policy.
- D. The employee shall receive an evidentiary hearing only if a written demand for such a hearing is delivered to the Superintendent or designee within five (5) calendar days after the employee has been personally delivered or sent by certified mail the results of the Skelly Hearing. In the absence of a timely demand for a hearing, the Board may act upon the proposed disciplinary action after the five (5) days have expired.
- E. The hearing normally will be held before the Governing Board or a hearing officer. It is the right of either party to have the hearing held before a hearing officer who will be designated by the Governing Board from a list provided by the California State Mediation and Conciliation Service. The hearing will be held within forty-five (45) days of the request for a hearing.
- F. The use of cameras for evidentiary establishment or refutation of actions that cause for discipline will be done ex post facto (after the fact). Employees are not actively monitored.
  - Employees facing disciplinary action have the right to review pertinent camera footage upon request.
- G. While employees may be asked to provide technical support for an investigation as needed, employees will not be asked to view the camera footage for the purposes of disciplining a district employee
- H. The term "cause" shall include, but not be limited to, the following:
  - 1) Incompetency, inefficiency or negligence in the performance of assigned duties
  - 2) Failure at any time to possess the minimum qualifications for the position, such as the loss of a required driver's license.

- Insubordination, including the refusal to perform assigned duties or the refusal to obey a lawful directive from a supervisor.
- Carelessness or negligence in the performance of assigned duties or in the care or use of District property.
- Loss, theft, conversion, damage, destruction or other misuse of District property.
- 6) Discourteous, offensive, or abusive conduct or language toward other employees, pupils, or the public.
- 7) Dishonesty.
- 8) Drinking alcoholic beverages on the job, or reporting to work while intoxicated, or bringing alcohol on to any District property or into any District vehicle.
- 9) Use of controlled substances on the job, or reporting to work under the influence, or bringing any controlled substance on to any District property or into any District vehicle. The use of drugs under and consistent with the directions of a physician which does not impair the performance of a classified employee is not prohibited.
- 10) Personal conduct unbecoming an employee of the District which may have adverse impact on the District.
- 11) Engaging in political or union activity during assigned hours of employment unless otherwise authorized by law or Board policy or practice.
- 12) Conviction of any felony or any crime involving moral turpitude.
- 13) Abuse of any leave or vacation.
- 14) Falsifying any information supplied to the District, including, but not limited to, information supplied on application forms, employment records, or any other District records.
- 15) Persistent violation or refusal to obey safety rules and regulations made applicable to public schools by the Board or by any appropriate federal, state, or local governmental agency.
- 16) Offering of anything of value or offering any service in exchange for special treatment in connection with the employee's assigned duties, or the accepting of anything of value or any service in exchange for granting any special treatment to another employee or to any member of the public
- 17) Willful, negligent or intentional violation of any law concerning the District.
- 18) Abandonment of position.

- 19) Sexual harassment or unlawful discrimination against other employees, pupils or the public.
- 20) Advocacy of overthrow of federal, state, or local government by force, violence or other unlawful means.
- I. Access to Material The employee may, upon request, have copies of the material on which the charges are based.
- J. A copy of the statement of charges shall be mailed to the Union at the same time it is served on the employee.

# **ARTICLE XVIII - MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS**

#### 1. PAYROLL

- A. <u>Frequency Once Monthly</u>. All employees in the Union shall be paid once per month on the last working day of the month. If the normal date falls on a holiday, the paychecks shall be issued on the preceding workday if possible.
- B. <u>Payroll Errors</u>. Any payroll error resulting in insufficient payment for an employee in the Union shall be corrected and a supplemental check issued as soon as possible after the employee provides notice to the Payroll Department. The District will notify the Union and the unit member of overpayment. The District and the Union will meet and confer to resolve the issue and enter into a written agreement. The District will consider the financial implication on a case by case basis.
- C. <u>Special Payments</u>. Any payroll adjustment due an employee in the Union as a result of working out of class, re-computation of hours, or other reasons other than procedural error shall be made and a supplemental check issued as soon as possible following notice to the Payroll Department.

## 2. REQUESTS FOR RECLASSIFICATIONS

The Board and Local 1021 agree that employees desiring reclassification of their position(s) shall submit requests to the District and Union between January 1 and February 28 of each year. No later than March 31 of each year, a joint union and management committee shall meet to discuss proposed changes in classification (or prepare documents for formal negotiations).

#### 3. SUBSTITUTES

A. <u>Custodial Coverage</u>. A substitute will be requested beginning with the first day the custodian is absent due to illness, and not vacation. Single campus positions will receive coverage at all times, (i.e., Del Valle), including vacation.

- B. <u>Head Custodian Substitutes</u>. If the principal and custodial supervisor determine it is necessary to have a substitute head custodian:
  - 1) Selection Criteria. The administrators making the selection decision shall consider the following job-related criteria:
    - (a) Qualifications related to the employee's ability to perform the assigned duties.
    - (b) The employee's performance evaluation(s).
    - (c) The employee's hire date, seniority and such other job- related factors as are justifiable for performance of the position.
    - (d) Opportunity for employee to assume training and leadership skills.
  - Employees who qualify under B (1) (above) shall be offered this temporary assignment on a rotational basis. Employee's refusing assignment shall rotate as if they accepted the assignment.

#### C. Cafeteria.

- 1) When a cafeteria assistant is absent, a substitute will be assigned beginning with his or her first day of absence. If no substitute is available, the extra hours needed to complete the absent employee's work, but not exceeding the number of hours worked by the absent employee, may be divided among all the cafeteria assistants who volunteer on an equitable basis.
- D. <u>Instructional Assistants</u>. A substitute Instructional Assistant will be requested beginning with the first day the Instructional Assistant is absent due to illness.
- E. <u>School Site Secretaries and Clerks</u>. A substitute secretary or clerk will be requested only during the time school is in session, beginning with the first day the school site secretary or clerk is absent due to illness.
- F. <u>Substitutes for Classified Employees</u>. As a general practice, existing employees will be considered for out-of-class substitution of classified employees who are out on extended leave.

#### 4. COPIES OF THE AGREEMENT/INFORMATION TO THE UNION

- A. The District will provide copies of the contract and the salary schedule to all new workers. The current contract will be posted on the District Human Resources Web page under the classified tab. Copies of the current contract are available upon request.
- B. Each new employee shall be given a packet of information to be supplied by the Union.
- C. A school directory shall be given to the Union each year.

#### 5. ASBESTOS WORK

- A. The District agrees that any asbestos related duties that are assigned to Union employees shall continue to be performed on an overtime basis.
- B. Additionally, the District and Union agree to meet and resolve any future asbestos safety issues that may arise. The District agrees to provide any necessary follow up health checks for any District workers who may be assigned removal, disposal or inspection duties.

#### 6. INSTRUCTIONAL ASSISTANTS: SPECIAL EDUCATION

Union members shall not assume sole responsibility for classroom management or instruction.

- A. Union members shall not be required to serve in the place of an absent teacher whose place would normally be filled by a certificated substitute teacher.
- B. In an emergency situation such as a student injury or fight, or the teacher's personal family emergency, a unit member may be required to assume the supervision of a class, provided a certificated employee has been specifically designed to assume responsibility for the class. Such temporary supervision by a unit member normally shall not exceed one hour.
- C. In a non-emergency situation such as IEP meetings, consultations with other staff members, student testing, site and or district meetings, a unit member may be required to assume the supervisions of a class if the teacher is temporarily absent from the classroom, If the teacher's absence exceeds 40 minutes per period, the unit member shall notify the site manager, who shall immediately provide appropriate direct supervision of the class.

### 7. AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT

- A. The parties acknowledge that they both have a legal obligation to consider reasonable accommodation for qualified disabled employees.
- B. The Union recognizes that the District has the legal obligation to meet individually with qualified disabled employees to discuss reasonable accommodation. If the District determines the implementation of the reasonable accommodation may conflict with the rights of other employees, the District will notify the Union and meet and discuss the proposed accommodation. If, after consultation with the Union, the District proceeds to implement any accommodation, which the Union believes is inconsistent with the terms and conditions of this agreement, the Union may pursue a grievance. The Union agrees to keep medical information related to the reason for the reasonable accommodation confidential, unless the affected employee signs a release.
- C. A reasonable accommodation provided under the ADA shall not establish a past practice, nor shall it be cited or used as evidence of a past practice in the grievance/arbitration procedure.

D. For the purposes of this Article, "employee" includes current Union members, employees from other Unions whose reasonable accommodation involves assignment to a position in this Union, and prospective employees whose employment in the Union will involve reasonable accommodation.

#### **ARTICLE XIX - COMPLETION OF NEGOTIATIONS**

During the term of this Agreement, Local 1021 expressly waives and relinquishes the right to meet and negotiate and agrees that the District shall not be obligated to meet and negotiate with respect to any subject matter whether referred to or covered in this Agreement or not, even though each subject or matter may not have been within the knowledge or contemplation of either or both the District and the Union at the time they met and negotiated on and executed this Agreement, and even though such subjects or matter were proposed and later withdrawn.

#### **ARTICLE XX - TERM**

- 1. This Agreement, with the exception of salary schedule improvements, retiree medical benefits, other forms of compensation, and benefits, shall remain in full force and effect up to and including June 30, 2017, and thereinafter shall continue in effect year by year unless one of the parties notifies the other in writing no later than May 15 of any year of its request to modify, amend, or terminate the Agreement.
- 2. For salary schedule and forms of compensation and benefits, and for up to three (3) non-monetary items, negotiations may be opened no later than September 15 of 2015 and 2016 if one of the parties notifies the other in writing no later than August 15 of 2015. If the request to reopen negotiations is instituted by either party, an initial proposal must be presented to the other party no later than the first regularly scheduled Governing Board meeting in October.

#### **ARTICLE XXI - SAVING CLAUSE**

In the event any portion of this agreement is declared null and void by superseding federal or state law, the balance of the Agreement shall continue in full force and effect, and the parties shall immediately commence negotiations to ensure that the superseded portion(s) shall be rewritten to conform as nearly as possible to the original intent.

#### **ARTICLE XXII - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS**

- It is understood and agreed that the District retains all of its powers and authority to direct, manage, and control its operations to the full extent of the law except as specified in other express and specific provisions of this Agreement.
- 2. Included in but not limited to those duties and powers are the exclusive right to: determine the times and hours of operation including work time, determine the kinds and levels of services to be provided and the methods and means of providing them, establish its education policies, goals and objectives, insure the rights and educational opportunities of students, determine staffing patterns, determine job descriptions, determine the number and kinds of personnel required, determine the work calendars of employees, maintain the efficiency of the District

operations, determine the curriculum, build, move, or modify facilities, establish budget procedures and determine budgetary allocation, determine the methods of raising revenue, and contract out work to non-employees or employees outside of the bargaining units as long as such contracting out does not require the layoff of permanent bargaining unit members and such contracting out is consistent with existing law and education code provisions. The District also retains the right to hire, direct, classify, transfer, assign, reassign, evaluate, promote, demote, layoff, terminate, and discipline employees including adopting and revising policies and practices with regard to such matters. In addition, the Board retains the right to determine the impacts and effects of any action taken under this Article, or other articles and provisions of this Agreement, except as specified in other express and specific provisions of this Agreement.

3. The exercise of these powers, rights, authority, duties, and responsibilities by the District, the adoption of policies, rules, regulations, and practices in furtherance thereof, and use of judgment and discretion in connection therewith, shall be limited only by the specific and express terms of this Agreement.

The District may suspend temporarily any provision in this Agreement in case of emergency for the duration of an emergency only when such temporary suspension is necessary. An emergency shall include national, state or local emergencies and natural disasters such as earthquake, fire or flood, and state or local financial.

# **SIGNATURE PAGE**

Mick McEwen President	Date
Angela Thomas, SEIU Local 1021	Date
Amy McNamara, Associate Superintendent	Date



RANGE	JOB CLASSIFICATION	MONTHS	HOURS	SALARY
2	Food Service Assistant	9.5	3.5	Monthly
9	Campus Supervisor	9.5	8	Monthly
10	Senior Food Service Assistant	9.5	7	Monthly
11	Instructional Assistant – Special Ed	9.5	6.5	Monthly
12	Library Assistant	9.5	2	Monthly
13	Account Clerk	12	8	Monthly
13	Account Clerk - Food Service	11	4	Monthly
13	Attendance/Health Technician	10.5	8	Monthly
13	Custodian	12	8	Monthly
13	Custodian – Del Valle/AHS	12	8	Monthly
13	Library Media Technician	11	8	Monthly
14	Gardener-Grounds Keeper	12	8	Monthly
14	Pool Operations Support	12	8	Monthly
14	Registrar - Adult Ed	11	8	Monthly
14	Scheduler/Driver/Service Attendant	10.5	8	Monthly
14	Wellness Intake Specialist	9.5	8	Monthly
15	Accounts Payable Technician	12	8	Monthly
15	ACIS Assistant/Registrar	11	8	Monthly
15	Administrative Assistant – Associate Principals	10.5	8	Monthly
15	SpEd & Workability Administrative Assistant	12	8	Monthly
-	,		-	
16	College & Career Center Advisor	9.5	8	Monthly
16	Maintenance Driver/ToolCrib	12	8	Monthly
16	Grounds Equipment Operator	12	8	Monthly
16	School Finance Technician	11	8	Monthly

The Acalanes Union High School District is an equal opportunity employer and does not discriminate on the basis of actual or perceived sex, sexual orientation, gender, ethnic group identification, race, ancestry, national origin, religion, color, or mental or physical disability, or age, or on the basis of a person's association with a person or group with one or more of these actual or perceived characteristics in any district program or activity that receives or benefits from state financial assistance.



RANGE	JOB CLASSIFICATION	MONTHS	HOURS	SALARY
17	Sprinkler Maintenance Worker	12	8	Monthly
17	Registrar	11	8	Monthly
18	Site Support Technician	11	8	Monthly
18	Administrative Assistant I	12	8	Monthly
19	Head Custodian	12	8	Monthly
19	Lead Groundskeeper	12	8	Monthly
19	Payroll/Accounting Technician	12	8	Monthly
19	Lead Food Service Assistant	9.5	8	Monthly
21	Administrative Assistant - Service Center	12	8	Monthly
21	Purchasing Specialist	12	8	Monthly
21	School Administrative Assistant - Adult Education	12	8	Monthly
21	School Administrative Assistant	11	8	Monthly
21	Administrative Assistant II	12	8	Monthly
21	Technology Assistant - Del Valle	12	8	Monthly
22	LVN Instructional Assistant	9.5	8	Monthly
23	Pool Service Worker	12	8	Monthly
23	Maintenance Craftsperson	12	8	Monthly
23	Maintenance Craftsperson - Locksmith	12	8	Monthly
24	Lead Payroll/Benefits Technician	12	8	Monthly
25	Administrative Assistant – Ed Services	12	8	Monthly
28	District Technician	12	8	Monthly
28	Administrative Assistant/Data Cord. – Special Education	12	8	Monthly
29	Vehicle, Motor and Engine Mechanic	12	8	Monthly
30	Data Information Specialist	12	8	Monthly
30	District Technician II	12	8	Monthly
30	Fiscal Analyst	12	8	Monthly
			•	

The Acalanes Union High School District is an equal opportunity employer and does not discriminate on the basis of actual or perceived sex, sexual orientation, gender, ethnic group identification, race, ancestry, national origin, religion, color, or mental or physical disability, or age, or on the basis of a person's association with a person or group with one or more of these actual or perceived characteristics in any district program or activity that receives or benefits from state financial assistance.



# S801 Food Service Assistant 9.5 mos 2024-25 SEIU Salary Schedule

189 Days Per Year - 10 Payments

	STEP	1	STEP	2	STEF	3	STEF	9 4	STEP	5	STEP	6	STEP	7
S801	2,768.47	18.31	2,910.60	19.25	3,049.70	20.17	3,187.30	21.08	3,327.91	22.01	3,495.74	23.12	3,662.06	24.22
S802	2,822.90	18.67	2,968.06	19.63	3,105.65	20.54	3,250.80	21.50	3,395.95	22.46	3,560.76	23.55	3,739.18	24.73
S803	2,906.06	19.22	3,049.70	20.17	3,193.34	21.12	3,335.47	22.06	3,489.70	23.08	3,656.02	24.18	3,835.94	25.37
S804	2,971.08	19.65	3,116.23	20.61	3,264.41	21.59	3,423.17	22.64	3,562.27	23.56	3,742.20	24.75	3,926.66	25.97
S805	3,063.31	20.26	3,219.05	21.29	3,373.27	22.31	3,522.96	23.30	3,678.70	24.33	3,864.67	25.56	4,055.18	26.82
S806	3,126.82	20.68	3,278.02	21.68	3,433.75	22.71	3,597.05	23.79	3,745.22	24.77	3,935.74	26.03	4,132.30	27.33
S807	3,197.88	21.15	3,359.66	22.22	3,513.89	23.24	3,681.72	24.35	3,834.43	25.36	4,027.97	26.64	4,232.09	27.99
S808	3,278.02	21.68	3,447.36	22.80	3,609.14	23.87	3,775.46	24.97	3,935.74	26.03	4,132.30	27.33	4,336.42	28.68
S809	3,365.71	22.26	3,529.01	23.34	3,698.35	24.46	3,864.67	25.56	4,027.97	26.64	4,230.58	27.98	4,446.79	29.41
S810	3,417.12	22.60	3,584.95	23.71	3,754.30	24.83	3,920.62	25.93	4,096.01	27.09	4,298.62	28.43	4,519.37	29.89
S811	3,474.58	22.98	3,649.97	24.14	3,814.78	25.23	3,994.70	26.42	4,162.54	27.53	4,378.75	28.96	4,593.46	30.38
S812	3,538.08	23.40	3,707.42	24.52	3,884.33	25.69	4,062.74	26.87	4,242.67	28.06	4,449.82	29.43	4,667.54	30.87
S813	3,649.97	24.14	3,823.85	25.29	4,017.38	26.57	4,200.34	27.78	4,381.78	28.98	4,599.50	30.42	4,830.84	31.95
S814	3,737.66	24.72	3,917.59	25.91	4,117.18	27.23	4,294.08	28.40	4,486.10	29.67	4,714.42	31.18	4,947.26	32.72
S815	3,811.75	25.21	4,003.78	26.48	4,189.75	27.71	4,380.26	28.97	4,566.24	30.20	4,797.58	31.73	5,039.50	33.33
S816	3,934.22	26.02	4,129.27	27.31	4,325.83	28.61	4,520.88	29.90	4,718.95	31.21	4,953.31	32.76	5,198.26	34.38
S817	4,026.46	26.63	4,242.67	28.06	4,428.65	29.29	4,631.26	30.63	4,838.40	32.00	5,083.34	33.62	5,334.34	35.28
S818	4,129.27	27.31	4,334.90	28.67	4,540.54	30.03	4,743.14	31.37	4,957.85	32.79	5,204.30	34.42	5,465.88	36.15
S819	4,242.67	28.06	4,446.79	29.41	4,659.98	30.82	4,870.15	32.21	5,072.76	33.55	5,328.29	35.24	5,594.40	37.00
S820	4,310.71	28.51	4,519.37	29.89	4,735.58	31.32	4,953.31	32.76	5,172.55	34.21	5,429.59	35.91	5,701.75	37.71
S821	4,412.02	29.18	4,631.26	30.63	4,859.57	32.14	5,077.30	33.58	5,292.00	35.00	5,556.60	36.75	5,836.32	38.60
S822	4,629.74	30.62	4,865.62	32.18	5,099.98	33.73	5,329.80	35.25	5,556.60	36.75	5,836.32	38.60	6,125.11	40.51
S823	4,666.03	30.86	4,907.95	32.46	5,136.26	33.97	5,366.09	35.49	5,608.01	37.09	5,887.73	38.94	6,182.57	40.89
S824	4,782.46	31.63	5,027.40	33.25	5,266.30	34.83	5,503.68	36.40	5,742.58	37.98	6,026.83	39.86	6,330.74	41.87
S825	4,939.70	32.67	5,190.70	34.33	5,432.62	35.93	5,671.51	37.51	5,922.50	39.17	6,217.34	41.12	6,530.33	43.19
S826	5,001.70	33.08	5,260.25	34.79	5,535.43	36.61	5,777.35	38.21	6,029.86	39.88	6,332.26	41.88	6,651.29	43.99
S827	5,125.68	33.90	5,396.33	35.69	5,671.51	37.51	5,922.50	39.17	6,182.57	40.89	6,497.06	42.97	6,816.10	45.08
S828	5,248.15	34.71	5,526.36	36.55	5,816.66	38.47	6,069.17	40.14	6,333.77	41.89	6,654.31	44.01	6,983.93	46.19
S829	5,382.72	35.60	5,666.98	37.48	5,961.82	39.43	6,227.93	41.19	6,497.06	42.97	6,823.66	45.13	7,159.32	47.35
S830	5,503.68	36.40	5,787.94	38.28	6,085.80	40.25	6,360.98	42.07	6,634.66	43.88	6,965.78	46.07	7,315.06	48.38
S831	5,644.30	37.33	5,931.58	39.23	6,237.00	41.25	6,513.70	43.08	6,800.98	44.98	7,142.69	47.24	7,498.01	49.59
S832	5,784.91	38.26	6,078.24	40.20	6,392.74	42.28	6,678.50	44.17	6,971.83	46.11	7,318.08	48.40	7,687.01	50.84



# 1901 9.5 mos INSTRUCTIONAL ASSISTANTS 2024-25 SEIU Salary Schedule

196 Days Per Year - 10 Payments

	STEP	1	STEF	2	STEF	3	STEP	4	STEP	9 5	STEP	6	STE	P 7
MUNIS	Colum	n 1	Colum	n 2	Colum	ın 3	Colum	n 4	Colum	ın 5	Colum	n 6	Column 7	
GRADE	Monthly	Hourly												
I901	2,871.01	18.31	3,018.40	19.25	3,162.66	20.17	3,305.34	21.08	3,451.17	22.01	3,625.22	23.12	3,797.70	24.22
1902	2,927.46	18.67	3,077.98	19.63	3,220.67	20.54	3,371.20	21.50	3,521.73	22.46	3,692.64	23.55	3,877.66	24.73
1903	3,013.70	19.22	3,162.66	20.17	3,311.62	21.12	3,459.01	22.06	3,618.94	23.08	3,791.42	24.18	3,978.02	25.37
1904	3,081.12	19.65	3,231.65	20.61	3,385.31	21.59	3,549.95	22.64	3,694.21	23.56	3,880.80	24.75	4,072.10	25.97
1905	3,176.77	20.26	3,338.27	21.29	3,498.21	22.31	3,653.44	23.30	3,814.94	24.33	4,007.81	25.56	4,205.38	26.82
1906	3,242.62	20.68	3,399.42	21.68	3,560.93	22.71	3,730.27	23.79	3,883.94	24.77	4,081.50	26.03	4,285.34	27.33
1907	3,316.32	21.15	3,484.10	22.22	3,644.03	23.24	3,818.08	24.35	3,976.45	25.36	4,177.15	26.64	4,388.83	27.99
1908	3,399.42	21.68	3,575.04	22.80	3,742.82	23.87	3,915.30	24.97	4,081.50	26.03	4,285.34	27.33	4,497.02	28.68
1909	3,490.37	22.26	3,659.71	23.34	3,835.33	24.46	4,007.81	25.56	4,177.15	26.64	4,387.26	27.98	4,611.49	29.41
I910	3,543.68	22.60	3,717.73	23.71	3,893.34	24.83	4,065.82	25.93	4,247.71	27.09	4,457.82	28.43	4,686.75	29.89
I911	3,603.26	22.98	3,785.15	24.14	3,956.06	25.23	4,142.66	26.42	4,316.70	27.53	4,540.93	28.96	4,763.58	30.38
I912	3,669.12	23.40	3,844.74	24.52	4,028.19	25.69	4,213.22	26.87	4,399.81	28.06	4,614.62	29.43	4,840.42	30.87
I913	3,785.15	24.14	3,965.47	25.29	4,166.18	26.57	4,355.90	27.78	4,544.06	28.98	4,769.86	30.42	5,009.76	31.95
I914	3,876.10	24.72	4,062.69	25.91	4,269.66	27.23	4,453.12	28.40	4,652.26	29.67	4,889.02	31.18	5,130.50	32.72
I915	3,952.93	25.21	4,152.06	26.48	4,344.93	27.71	4,542.50	28.97	4,735.36	30.20	4,975.26	31.73	5,226.14	33.33
I916	4,079.94	26.02	4,282.21	27.31	4,486.05	28.61	4,688.32	29.90	4,893.73	31.21	5,136.77	32.76	5,390.78	34.38
I917	4,175.58	26.63	4,399.81	28.06	4,592.67	29.29	4,802.78	30.63	5,017.60	32.00	5,271.62	33.62	5,531.90	35.28
I918	4,282.21	27.31	4,495.46	28.67	4,708.70	30.03	4,918.82	31.37	5,141.47	32.79	5,397.06	34.42	5,668.32	36.15
I919	4,399.81	28.06	4,611.49	29.41	4,832.58	30.82	5,050.53	32.21	5,260.64	33.55	5,525.63	35.24	5,801.60	37.00
1920	4,470.37	28.51	4,686.75	29.89	4,910.98	31.32	5,136.77	32.76	5,364.13	34.21	5,630.69	35.91	5,912.93	37.71
I921	4,575.42	29.18	4,802.78	30.63	5,039.55	32.14	5,265.34	33.58	5,488.00	35.00	5,762.40	36.75	6,052.48	38.60
1922	4,801.22	30.62	5,045.82	32.18	5,288.86	33.73	5,527.20	35.25	5,762.40	36.75	6,052.48	38.60	6,351.97	40.51
1923	4,838.85	30.86	5,089.73	32.46	5,326.50	33.97	5,564.83	35.49	5,815.71	37.09	6,105.79	38.94	6,411.55	40.89
1924	4,959.58	31.63	5,213.60	33.25	5,461.34	34.83	5,707.52	36.40	5,955.26	37.98	6,250.05	39.86	6,565.22	41.87
1925	5,122.66	32.67	5,382.94	34.33	5,633.82	35.93	5,881.57	37.51	6,141.86	39.17	6,447.62	41.12	6,772.19	43.19
1926	5,186.94	33.08	5,455.07	34.79	5,740.45	36.61	5,991.33	38.21	6,253.18	39.88	6,566.78	41.88	6,897.63	43.99
1927	5,315.52	33.90	5,596.19	35.69	5,881.57	37.51	6,141.86	39.17	6,411.55	40.89	6,737.70	42.97	7,068.54	45.08
1928	5,442.53	34.71	5,731.04	36.55	6,032.10	38.47	6,293.95	40.14	6,568.35	41.89	6,900.77	44.01	7,242.59	46.19
1929	5,582.08	35.60	5,876.86	37.48	6,182.62	39.43	6,458.59	41.19	6,737.70	42.97	7,076.38	45.13	7,424.48	47.35
1930	5,707.52	36.40	6,002.30	38.28	6,311.20	40.25	6,596.58	42.07	6,880.38	43.88	7,223.78	46.07	7,585.98	48.38
I931	5,853.34	37.33	6,151.26	39.23	6,468.00	41.25	6,754.94	43.08	7,052.86	44.98	7,407.23	47.24	7,775.71	49.59
1932	5,999.17	38.26	6,303.36	40.20	6,629.50	42.28	6,925.86	44.17	7,230.05	46.11	7,589.12	48.40	7,971.71	50.84



# S901 9.5mos 2024-25 SEIU Salary Schedule

# 195 Days Per Year - 10 Payments

	STEP	1	STEP	2	STEF	9 3	STEP	9 4	STEP	5	STEP	6	STEI	7
S901	2,856.36	18.31	3,003.00	19.25	3,146.52	20.17	3,288.48	21.08	3,433.56	22.01	3,606.72	23.12	3,778.32	24.22
S902	2,912.52	18.67	3,062.28	19.63	3,204.24	20.54	3,354.00	21.50	3,503.76	22.46	3,673.80	23.55	3,857.88	24.73
S903	2,998.32	19.22	3,146.52	20.17	3,294.72	21.12	3,441.36	22.06	3,600.48	23.08	3,772.08	24.18	3,957.72	25.37
S904	3,065.40	19.65	3,215.16	20.61	3,368.04	21.59	3,531.84	22.64	3,675.36	23.56	3,861.00	24.75	4,051.32	25.97
S905	3,160.56	20.26	3,321.24	21.29	3,480.36	22.31	3,634.80	23.30	3,795.48	24.33	3,987.36	25.56	4,183.92	26.82
S906	3,226.08	20.68	3,382.08	21.68	3,542.76	22.71	3,711.24	23.79	3,864.12	24.77	4,060.68	26.03	4,263.48	27.33
S907	3,299.40	21.15	3,466.32	22.22	3,625.44	23.24	3,798.60	24.35	3,956.16	25.36	4,155.84	26.64	4,366.44	27.99
S908	3,382.08	21.68	3,556.80	22.80	3,723.72	23.87	3,895.32	24.97	4,060.68	26.03	4,263.48	27.33	4,474.08	28.68
S909	3,472.56	22.26	3,641.04	23.34	3,815.76	24.46	3,987.36	25.56	4,155.84	26.64	4,364.88	27.98	4,587.96	29.41
S910	3,525.60	22.60	3,698.76	23.71	3,873.48	24.83	4,045.08	25.93	4,226.04	27.09	4,435.08	28.43	4,662.84	29.89
S911	3,584.88	22.98	3,765.84	24.14	3,935.88	25.23	4,121.52	26.42	4,294.68	27.53	4,517.76	28.96	4,739.28	30.38
S912	3,650.40	23.40	3,825.12	24.52	4,007.64	25.69	4,191.72	26.87	4,377.36	28.06	4,591.08	29.43	4,815.72	30.87
S913	3,765.84	24.14	3,945.24	25.29	4,144.92	26.57	4,333.68	27.78	4,520.88	28.98	4,745.52	30.42	4,984.20	31.95
S914	3,856.32	24.72	4,041.96	25.91	4,247.88	27.23	4,430.40	28.40	4,628.52	29.67	4,864.08	31.18	5,104.32	32.72
S915	3,932.76	25.21	4,130.88	26.48	4,322.76	27.71	4,519.32	28.97	4,711.20	30.20	4,949.88	31.73	5,199.48	33.33
S916	4,059.12	26.02	4,260.36	27.31	4,463.16	28.61	4,664.40	29.90	4,868.76	31.21	5,110.56	32.76	5,363.28	34.38
S917	4,154.28	26.63	4,377.36	28.06	4,569.24	29.29	4,778.28	30.63	4,992.00	32.00	5,244.72	33.62	5,503.68	35.28
S918	4,260.36	27.31	4,472.52	28.67	4,684.68	30.03	4,893.72	31.37	5,115.24	32.79	5,369.52	34.42	5,639.40	36.15
S919	4,377.36	28.06	4,587.96	29.41	4,807.92	30.82	5,024.76	32.21	5,233.80	33.55	5,497.44	35.24	5,772.00	37.00
S920	4,447.56	28.51	4,662.84	29.89	4,885.92	31.32	5,110.56	32.76	5,336.76	34.21	5,601.96	35.91	5,882.76	37.71
S921	4,552.08	29.18	4,778.28	30.63	5,013.84	32.14	5,238.48	33.58	5,460.00	35.00	5,733.00	36.75	6,021.60	38.60
S922	4,776.72	30.62	5,020.08	32.18	5,261.88	33.73	5,499.00	35.25	5,733.00	36.75	6,021.60	38.60	6,319.56	40.51
S923	4,814.16	30.86	5,063.76	32.46	5,299.32	33.97	5,536.44	35.49	5,786.04	37.09	6,074.64	38.94	6,378.84	40.89
S924	4,934.28	31.63	5,187.00	33.25	5,433.48	34.83	5,678.40	36.40	5,924.88	37.98	6,218.16	39.86	6,531.72	41.87
S925	5,096.52	32.67	5,355.48	34.33	5,605.08	35.93	5,851.56	37.51	6,110.52	39.17	6,414.72	41.12	6,737.64	43.19
S926	5,160.48	33.08	5,427.24	34.79	5,711.16	36.61	5,960.76	38.21	6,221.28	39.88	6,533.28	41.88	6,862.44	43.99
S927	5,288.40	33.90	5,567.64	35.69	5,851.56	37.51	6,110.52	39.17	6,378.84	40.89	6,703.32	42.97	7,032.48	45.08
S928	5,414.76	34.71	5,701.80	36.55	6,001.32	38.47	6,261.84	40.14	6,534.84	41.89	6,865.56	44.01	7,205.64	46.19
S929	5,553.60	35.60	5,846.88	37.48	6,151.08	39.43	6,425.64	41.19	6,703.32	42.97	7,040.28	45.13	7,386.60	47.35
S930	5,678.40	36.40	5,971.68	38.28	6,279.00	40.25	6,562.92	42.07	6,845.28	43.88	7,186.92	46.07	7,547.28	48.38
S931	5,823.48	37.33	6,119.88	39.23	6,435.00	41.25	6,720.48	43.08	7,016.88	44.98	7,369.44	47.24	7,736.04	49.59
S932	5,968.56	38.26	6,271.20	40.20	6,595.68	42.28	6,890.52	44.17	7,193.16	46.11	7,550.40	48.40	7,931.04	50.84



# F801 Food Service Lead & Senior 9.5 mos 2024-25 SEIU Salary Schedule

# 193 Days Per Year - 10 Payments

	STEP	1	STEP	2	STEF	9 3	STEF	9 4	STEP	5	STEP	6	STEP	7
F801	2,827.06	18.31	2,972.20	19.25	3,114.25	20.17	3,254.75	21.08	3,398.34	22.01	3,569.73	23.12	3,739.57	24.22
F802	2,882.65	18.67	3,030.87	19.63	3,171.38	20.54	3,319.60	21.50	3,467.82	22.46	3,636.12	23.55	3,818.31	24.73
F803	2,967.57	19.22	3,114.25	20.17	3,260.93	21.12	3,406.06	22.06	3,563.55	23.08	3,733.39	24.18	3,917.13	25.37
F804	3,033.96	19.65	3,182.18	20.61	3,333.50	21.59	3,495.62	22.64	3,637.66	23.56	3,821.40	24.75	4,009.77	25.97
F805	3,128.14	20.26	3,287.18	21.29	3,444.66	22.31	3,597.52	23.30	3,756.55	24.33	3,946.46	25.56	4,141.01	26.82
F806	3,192.99	20.68	3,347.39	21.68	3,506.42	22.71	3,673.18	23.79	3,824.49	24.77	4,019.03	26.03	4,219.75	27.33
F807	3,265.56	21.15	3,430.77	22.22	3,588.26	23.24	3,759.64	24.35	3,915.58	25.36	4,113.22	26.64	4,321.66	27.99
F808	3,347.39	21.68	3,520.32	22.80	3,685.53	23.87	3,855.37	24.97	4,019.03	26.03	4,219.75	27.33	4,428.19	28.68
F809	3,436.94	22.26	3,603.70	23.34	3,776.62	24.46	3,946.46	25.56	4,113.22	26.64	4,320.11	27.98	4,540.90	29.41
F810	3,489.44	22.60	3,660.82	23.71	3,833.75	24.83	4,003.59	25.93	4,182.70	27.09	4,389.59	28.43	4,615.02	29.89
F811	3,548.11	22.98	3,727.22	24.14	3,895.51	25.23	4,079.25	26.42	4,250.63	27.53	4,471.42	28.96	4,690.67	30.38
F812	3,612.96	23.40	3,785.89	24.52	3,966.54	25.69	4,148.73	26.87	4,332.46	28.06	4,543.99	29.43	4,766.33	30.87
F813	3,727.22	24.14	3,904.78	25.29	4,102.41	26.57	4,289.23	27.78	4,474.51	28.98	4,696.85	30.42	4,933.08	31.95
F814	3,816.77	24.72	4,000.50	25.91	4,204.31	27.23	4,384.96	28.40	4,581.05	29.67	4,814.19	31.18	5,051.97	32.72
F815	3,892.42	25.21	4,088.51	26.48	4,278.42	27.71	4,472.97	28.97	4,662.88	30.20	4,899.11	31.73	5,146.15	33.33
F816	4,017.49	26.02	4,216.66	27.31	4,417.38	28.61	4,616.56	29.90	4,818.82	31.21	5,058.14	32.76	5,308.27	34.38
F817	4,111.67	26.63	4,332.46	28.06	4,522.38	29.29	4,729.27	30.63	4,940.80	32.00	5,190.93	33.62	5,447.23	35.28
F818	4,216.66	27.31	4,426.65	28.67	4,636.63	30.03	4,843.53	31.37	5,062.78	32.79	5,314.45	34.42	5,581.56	36.15
F819	4,332.46	28.06	4,540.90	29.41	4,758.61	30.82	4,973.22	32.21	5,180.12	33.55	5,441.06	35.24	5,712.80	37.00
F820	4,401.94	28.51	4,615.02	29.89	4,835.81	31.32	5,058.14	32.76	5,282.02	34.21	5,544.50	35.91	5,822.42	37.71
F821	4,505.39	29.18	4,729.27	30.63	4,962.42	32.14	5,184.75	33.58	5,404.00	35.00	5,674.20	36.75	5,959.84	38.60
F822	4,727.73	30.62	4,968.59	32.18	5,207.91	33.73	5,442.60	35.25	5,674.20	36.75	5,959.84	38.60	6,254.74	40.51
F823	4,764.78	30.86	5,011.82	32.46	5,244.97	33.97	5,479.66	35.49	5,726.70	37.09	6,012.34	38.94	6,313.42	40.89
F824	4,883.67	31.63	5,133.80	33.25	5,377.75	34.83	5,620.16	36.40	5,864.11	37.98	6,154.38	39.86	6,464.73	41.87
F825	5,044.25	32.67	5,300.55	34.33	5,547.59	35.93	5,791.54	37.51	6,047.85	39.17	6,348.93	41.12	6,668.54	43.19
F826	5,107.55	33.08	5,371.58	34.79	5,652.58	36.61	5,899.62	38.21	6,157.47	39.88	6,466.27	41.88	6,792.06	43.99
F827	5,234.16	33.90	5,510.54	35.69	5,791.54	37.51	6,047.85	39.17	6,313.42	40.89	6,634.57	42.97	6,960.35	45.08
F828	5,359.22	34.71	5,643.32	36.55	5,939.77	38.47	6,197.62	40.14	6,467.82	41.89	6,795.14	44.01	7,131.74	46.19
F829	5,496.64	35.60	5,786.91	37.48	6,087.99	39.43	6,359.74	41.19	6,634.57	42.97	6,968.07	45.13	7,310.84	47.35
F830	5,620.16	36.40	5,910.43	38.28	6,214.60	40.25	6,495.61	42.07	6,775.07	43.88	7,113.21	46.07	7,469.87	48.38
F831	5,763.75	37.33	6,057.11	39.23	6,369.00	41.25	6,651.55	43.08	6,944.91	44.98	7,293.86	47.24	7,656.70	49.59
F832	5,907.34	38.26	6,206.88	40.20	6,528.03	42.28	6,819.85	44.17	7,119.38	46.11	7,472.96	48.40	7,849.70	50.84

Effective Date: 7/1
Board Approved Date:

7/1/2024

5/21/2025



# S001 10.5 mos 2024-25 SEIU Salary Schedule

# 229 Days Per Year - 11 Payments

	STEP	1	STEP	2	STEF	9 3	STEP	4	STEP	5	STEP	6	STEP	7
S001	3,049.45	18.31	3,206.00	19.25	3,359.22	20.17	3,510.78	21.08	3,665.67	22.01	3,850.53	23.12	4,033.73	24.22
S002	3,109.40	18.67	3,269.29	19.63	3,420.84	20.54	3,580.73	21.50	3,740.61	22.46	3,922.15	23.55	4,118.67	24.73
S003	3,201.00	19.22	3,359.22	20.17	3,517.44	21.12	3,673.99	22.06	3,843.87	23.08	4,027.07	24.18	4,225.26	25.37
S004	3,272.62	19.65	3,432.50	20.61	3,595.72	21.59	3,770.59	22.64	3,923.81	23.56	4,122.00	24.75	4,325.19	25.97
S005	3,374.21	20.26	3,545.75	21.29	3,715.63	22.31	3,880.51	23.30	4,052.05	24.33	4,256.90	25.56	4,466.75	26.82
S006	3,444.16	20.68	3,610.71	21.68	3,782.25	22.71	3,962.12	23.79	4,125.33	24.77	4,335.18	26.03	4,551.69	27.33
S007	3,522.44	21.15	3,700.64	22.22	3,870.52	23.24	4,055.38	24.35	4,223.59	25.36	4,436.77	26.64	4,661.61	27.99
S008	3,610.71	21.68	3,797.24	22.80	3,975.44	23.87	4,158.64	24.97	4,335.18	26.03	4,551.69	27.33	4,776.52	28.68
S009	3,707.30	22.26	3,887.17	23.34	4,073.70	24.46	4,256.90	25.56	4,436.77	26.64	4,659.94	27.98	4,898.10	29.41
S010	3,763.93	22.60	3,948.79	23.71	4,135.32	24.83	4,318.52	25.93	4,511.72	27.09	4,734.89	28.43	4,978.04	29.89
S011	3,827.21	22.98	4,020.41	24.14	4,201.94	25.23	4,400.13	26.42	4,585.00	27.53	4,823.16	28.96	5,059.65	30.38
S012	3,897.16	23.40	4,083.69	24.52	4,278.55	25.69	4,475.08	26.87	4,673.27	28.06	4,901.43	29.43	5,141.26	30.87
S013	4,020.41	24.14	4,211.93	25.29	4,425.11	26.57	4,626.63	27.78	4,826.49	28.98	5,066.31	30.42	5,321.13	31.95
S014	4,117.00	24.72	4,315.19	25.91	4,535.03	27.23	4,729.89	28.40	4,941.40	29.67	5,192.89	31.18	5,449.37	32.72
S015	4,198.61	25.21	4,410.12	26.48	4,614.97	27.71	4,824.82	28.97	5,029.67	30.20	5,284.49	31.73	5,550.96	33.33
S016	4,333.51	26.02	4,548.36	27.31	4,764.87	28.61	4,979.71	29.90	5,197.88	31.21	5,456.03	32.76	5,725.83	34.38
S017	4,435.11	26.63	4,673.27	28.06	4,878.12	29.29	5,101.29	30.63	5,329.45	32.00	5,599.26	33.62	5,875.72	35.28
S018	4,548.36	27.31	4,774.86	28.67	5,001.36	30.03	5,224.53	31.37	5,461.03	32.79	5,732.49	34.42	6,020.62	36.15
S019	4,673.27	28.06	4,898.10	29.41	5,132.93	30.82	5,364.43	32.21	5,587.60	33.55	5,869.06	35.24	6,162.18	37.00
S020	4,748.21	28.51	4,978.04	29.89	5,216.20	31.32	5,456.03	32.76	5,697.52	34.21	5,980.65	35.91	6,280.43	37.71
S021	4,859.80	29.18	5,101.29	30.63	5,352.77	32.14	5,592.60	33.58	5,829.09	35.00	6,120.55	36.75	6,428.65	38.60
S022	5,099.62	30.62	5,359.43	32.18	5,617.58	33.73	5,870.73	35.25	6,120.55	36.75	6,428.65	38.60	6,746.76	40.51
S023	5,139.59	30.86	5,406.07	32.46	5,657.55	33.97	5,910.70	35.49	6,177.17	37.09	6,485.28	38.94	6,810.04	40.89
S024	5,267.83	31.63	5,537.64	33.25	5,800.78	34.83	6,062.25	36.40	6,325.40	37.98	6,638.50	39.86	6,973.26	41.87
S025	5,441.04	32.67	5,717.51	34.33	5,983.98	35.93	6,247.12	37.51	6,523.59	39.17	6,848.35	41.12	7,193.10	43.19
S026	5,509.32	33.08	5,794.12	34.79	6,097.23	36.61	6,363.70	38.21	6,641.83	39.88	6,974.92	41.88	7,326.33	43.99
S027	5,645.89	33.90	5,944.01	35.69	6,247.12	37.51	6,523.59	39.17	6,810.04	40.89	7,156.46	42.97	7,507.87	45.08
S028	5,780.79	34.71	6,087.24	36.55	6,407.00	38.47	6,685.13	40.14	6,976.59	41.89	7,329.67	44.01	7,692.73	46.19
S029	5,929.02	35.60	6,242.12	37.48	6,566.89	39.43	6,860.01	41.19	7,156.46	42.97	7,516.20	45.13	7,885.93	47.35
S030	6,062.25	36.40	6,375.36	38.28	6,703.45	40.25	7,006.57	42.07	7,308.01	43.88	7,672.75	46.07	8,057.47	48.38
S031	6,217.14	37.33	6,533.58	39.23	6,870.00	41.25	7,174.78	43.08	7,491.21	44.98	7,867.61	47.24	8,258.99	49.59
S032	6,372.03	38.26	6,695.13	40.20	7,041.54	42.28	7,356.31	44.17	7,679.41	46.11	8,060.80	48.40	8,467.17	50.84



# S101 11 mos 2024-25 SEIU Salary Schedule

239 Days Per Year - 11 Payments

	STEP	1	STEP	2	STE	P 3	STE	P 4	STEF	5	STE	P 6	STE	EP 7
MUNIS	Column	1	Colum	n 2	Colun	nn 3	Colun	nn 4	Colum	ın 5	Colur	nn 6	Colu	mn 7
GRADE	Monthly	Hourly												
S101	3,182.61	18.31	3,346.00	19.25	3,505.91	20.17	3,664.09	21.08	3,825.74	22.01	4,018.68	23.12	4,209.88	24.22
S102	3,245.19	18.67	3,412.05	19.63	3,570.23	20.54	3,737.09	21.50	3,903.96	22.46	4,093.42	23.55	4,298.52	24.73
S103	3,340.79	19.22	3,505.91	20.17	3,671.04	21.12	3,834.43	22.06	4,011.72	23.08	4,202.92	24.18	4,409.77	25.37
S104	3,415.53	19.65	3,582.39	20.61	3,752.73	21.59	3,935.24	22.64	4,095.16	23.56	4,302.00	24.75	4,514.06	25.97
S105	3,521.56	20.26	3,700.59	21.29	3,877.88	22.31	4,049.96	23.30	4,229.00	24.33	4,442.79	25.56	4,661.80	26.82
S106	3,594.56	20.68	3,768.38	21.68	3,947.41	22.71	4,135.13	23.79	4,305.48	24.77	4,524.49	26.03	4,750.45	27.33
S107	3,676.25	21.15	3,862.24	22.22	4,039.53	23.24	4,232.47	24.35	4,408.03	25.36	4,630.52	26.64	4,865.17	27.99
S108	3,768.38	21.68	3,963.05	22.80	4,149.04	23.87	4,340.24	24.97	4,524.49	26.03	4,750.45	27.33	4,985.11	28.68
S109	3,869.19	22.26	4,056.92	23.34	4,251.59	24.46	4,442.79	25.56	4,630.52	26.64	4,863.43	27.98	5,111.99	29.41
S110	3,928.29	22.60	4,121.23	23.71	4,315.91	24.83	4,507.11	25.93	4,708.73	27.09	4,941.65	28.43	5,195.43	29.89
S111	3,994.34	22.98	4,195.97	24.14	4,385.43	25.23	4,592.28	26.42	4,785.21	27.53	5,033.77	28.96	5,280.60	30.38
S112	4,067.35	23.40	4,262.02	24.52	4,465.39	25.69	4,670.49	26.87	4,877.34	28.06	5,115.47	29.43	5,365.77	30.87
S113	4,195.97	24.14	4,395.86	25.29	4,618.35	26.57	4,828.67	27.78	5,037.25	28.98	5,287.55	30.42	5,553.49	31.95
S114	4,296.79	24.72	4,503.63	25.91	4,733.07	27.23	4,936.44	28.40	5,157.19	29.67	5,419.65	31.18	5,687.33	32.72
S115	4,381.96	25.21	4,602.71	26.48	4,816.50	27.71	5,035.51	28.97	5,249.31	30.20	5,515.25	31.73	5,793.36	33.33
S116	4,522.75	26.02	4,746.97	27.31	4,972.94	28.61	5,197.16	29.90	5,424.87	31.21	5,694.28	32.76	5,975.87	34.38
S117	4,628.78	26.63	4,877.34	28.06	5,091.13	29.29	5,324.05	30.63	5,562.18	32.00	5,843.77	33.62	6,132.31	35.28
S118	4,746.97	27.31	4,983.37	28.67	5,219.76	30.03	5,452.68	31.37	5,699.50	32.79	5,982.82	34.42	6,283.53	36.15
S119	4,877.34	28.06	5,111.99	29.41	5,357.08	30.82	5,598.68	32.21	5,831.60	33.55	6,125.35	35.24	6,431.27	37.00
S120	4,955.56	28.51	5,195.43	29.89	5,443.99	31.32	5,694.28	32.76	5,946.32	34.21	6,241.81	35.91	6,554.68	37.71
S121	5,072.01	29.18	5,324.05	30.63	5,586.52	32.14	5,836.81	33.58	6,083.64	35.00	6,387.82	36.75	6,709.38	38.60
S122	5,322.31	30.62	5,593.47	32.18	5,862.89	33.73	6,127.09	35.25	6,387.82	36.75	6,709.38	38.60	7,041.37	40.51
S123	5,364.03	30.86	5,642.14	32.46	5,904.60	33.97	6,168.81	35.49	6,446.92	37.09	6,768.48	38.94	7,107.43	40.89
S124	5,497.87	31.63	5,779.45	33.25	6,054.09	34.83	6,326.98	36.40	6,601.61	37.98	6,928.39	39.86	7,277.77	41.87
S125	5,678.64	32.67	5,967.18	34.33	6,245.29	35.93	6,519.92	37.51	6,808.46	39.17	7,147.40	41.12	7,507.21	43.19
S126	5,749.91	33.08	6,047.13	34.79	6,363.48	36.61	6,641.59	38.21	6,931.87	39.88	7,279.51	41.88	7,646.26	43.99
S127	5,892.44	33.90	6,203.57	35.69	6,519.92	37.51	6,808.46	39.17	7,107.43	40.89	7,468.97	42.97	7,835.72	45.08
S128	6,033.23	34.71	6,353.05	36.55	6,686.79	38.47	6,977.06	40.14	7,281.24	41.89	7,649.74	44.01	8,028.66	46.19
S129	6,187.93	35.60	6,514.71	37.48	6,853.65	39.43	7,159.57	41.19	7,468.97	42.97	7,844.41	45.13	8,230.29	47.35
S130	6,326.98	36.40	6,653.76	38.28	6,996.18	40.25	7,312.53	42.07	7,627.14	43.88	8,007.80	46.07	8,409.32	48.38
S131	6,488.63	37.33	6,818.89	39.23	7,170.00	41.25	7,488.09	43.08	7,818.34	44.98	8,211.17	47.24	8,619.64	49.59
S132	6,650.28	38.26	6,987.49	40.20	7,349.03	42.28	7,677.55	44.17	8,014.76	46.11	8,412.80	48.40	8,836.92	50.84



# S201 12mos 2024-25 SEIU Salary Schedule

# 260 Days Per Year - 12 Payments

	STEI	P 1	STER	2	STE	P 3	STE	P 4	STE	P 5	STEF	9 6	STEF	7
GRADE	Monthly	Hourly												
S201	3,173.73	18.31	3,336.67	19.25	3,496.13	20.17	3,653.87	21.08	3,815.07	22.01	4,007.47	23.12	4,198.13	24.22
S202	3,236.13	18.67	3,402.53	19.63	3,560.27	20.54	3,726.67	21.50	3,893.07	22.46	4,082.00	23.55	4,286.53	24.73
S203	3,331.47	19.22	3,496.13	20.17	3,660.80	21.12	3,823.73	22.06	4,000.53	23.08	4,191.20	24.18	4,397.47	25.37
S204	3,406.00	19.65	3,572.40	20.61	3,742.27	21.59	3,924.27	22.64	4,083.73	23.56	4,290.00	24.75	4,501.47	25.97
S205	3,511.73	20.26	3,690.27	21.29	3,867.07	22.31	4,038.67	23.30	4,217.20	24.33	4,430.40	25.56	4,648.80	26.82
S206	3,584.53	20.68	3,757.87	21.68	3,936.40	22.71	4,123.60	23.79	4,293.47	24.77	4,511.87	26.03	4,737.20	27.33
S207	3,666.00	21.15	3,851.47	22.22	4,028.27	23.24	4,220.67	24.35	4,395.73	25.36	4,617.60	26.64	4,851.60	27.99
S208	3,757.87	21.68	3,952.00	22.80	4,137.47	23.87	4,328.13	24.97	4,511.87	26.03	4,737.20	27.33	4,971.20	28.68
S209	3,858.40	22.26	4,045.60	23.34	4,239.73	24.46	4,430.40	25.56	4,617.60	26.64	4,849.87	27.98	5,097.73	29.41
S210	3,917.33	22.60	4,109.73	23.71	4,303.87	24.83	4,494.53	25.93	4,695.60	27.09	4,927.87	28.43	5,180.93	29.89
S211	3,983.20	22.98	4,184.27	24.14	4,373.20	25.23	4,579.47	26.42	4,771.87	27.53	5,019.73	28.96	5,265.87	30.38
S212	4,056.00	23.40	4,250.13	24.52	4,452.93	25.69	4,657.47	26.87	4,863.73	28.06	5,101.20	29.43	5,350.80	30.87
S213	4,184.27	24.14	4,383.60	25.29	4,605.47	26.57	4,815.20	27.78	5,023.20	28.98	5,272.80	30.42	5,538.00	31.95
S214	4,284.80	24.72	4,491.07	25.91	4,719.87	27.23	4,922.67	28.40	5,142.80	29.67	5,404.53	31.18	5,671.47	32.72
S215	4,369.73	25.21	4,589.87	26.48	4,803.07	27.71	5,021.47	28.97	5,234.67	30.20	5,499.87	31.73	5,777.20	33.33
S216	4,510.13	26.02	4,733.73	27.31	4,959.07	28.61	5,182.67	29.90	5,409.73	31.21	5,678.40	32.76	5,959.20	34.38
S217	4,615.87	26.63	4,863.73	28.06	5,076.93	29.29	5,309.20	30.63	5,546.67	32.00	5,827.47	33.62	6,115.20	35.28
S218	4,733.73	27.31	4,969.47	28.67	5,205.20	30.03	5,437.47	31.37	5,683.60	32.79	5,966.13	34.42	6,266.00	36.15
S219	4,863.73	28.06	5,097.73	29.41	5,342.13	30.82	5,583.07	32.21	5,815.33	33.55	6,108.27	35.24	6,413.33	37.00
S220	4,941.73	28.51	5,180.93	29.89	5,428.80	31.32	5,678.40	32.76	5,929.73	34.21	6,224.40	35.91	6,536.40	37.71
S221	5,057.87	29.18	5,309.20	30.63	5,570.93	32.14	5,820.53	33.58	6,066.67	35.00	6,370.00	36.75	6,690.67	38.60
S222	5,307.47	30.62	5,577.87	32.18	5,846.53	33.73	6,110.00	35.25	6,370.00	36.75	6,690.67	38.60	7,021.73	40.51
S223	5,349.07	30.86	5,626.40	32.46	5,888.13	33.97	6,151.60	35.49	6,428.93	37.09	6,749.60	38.94	7,087.60	40.89
S224	5,482.53	31.63	5,763.33	33.25	6,037.20	34.83	6,309.33	36.40	6,583.20	37.98	6,909.07	39.86	7,257.47	41.87
S225	5,662.80	32.67	5,950.53	34.33	6,227.87	35.93	6,501.73	37.51	6,789.47	39.17	7,127.47	41.12	7,486.27	43.19
S226	5,733.87	33.08	6,030.27	34.79	6,345.73	36.61	6,623.07	38.21	6,912.53	39.88	7,259.20	41.88	7,624.93	43.99
S227	5,876.00	33.90	6,186.27	35.69	6,501.73	37.51	6,789.47	39.17	7,087.60	40.89	7,448.13	42.97	7,813.87	45.08
S228	6,016.40	34.71	6,335.33	36.55	6,668.13	38.47	6,957.60	40.14	7,260.93	41.89	7,628.40	44.01	8,006.27	46.19
S229	6,170.67	35.60	6,496.53	37.48	6,834.53	39.43	7,139.60	41.19	7,448.13	42.97	7,822.53	45.13	8,207.33	47.35
S230	6,309.33	36.40	6,635.20	38.28	6,976.67	40.25	7,292.13	42.07	7,605.87	43.88	7,985.47	46.07	8,385.87	48.38
S231	6,470.53	37.33	6,799.87	39.23	7,150.00	41.25	7,467.20	43.08	7,796.53	44.98	8,188.27	47.24	8,595.60	49.59
S232	6,631.73	38.26	6,968.00	40.20	7,328.53	42.28	7,656.13	44.17	7,992.40	46.11	8,389.33	48.40	8,812.27	50.84

Appendix C	,
------------	---

# ACALANES UNION HIGH SCHOOL DISTRICT SEIU EXTRA DUTY ASSIGNMENTS

SPORTS: DUTY PER GAME

	DUIY	PER GAME
*FOOTBALL		
	TIMER	\$40.00
	TICKET SELLER/TAKER	\$40.00
*BASKETBALL		PER GAME
	** TIMER	\$40.00
	** 30 SECOND SHOT TIMER	\$40.00
	** SCOREKEEPER	\$40.00
	TICKET SELLER/TAKER	\$40.00

<sup>\*\*\$40</sup> for first assignment. \$20 for each concurrent assignment.

# SUPERVISION OF FOOTBALL & BASKETBALL GAMES:

Unit members shall be paid by the District 25.00 hourly for supervision of football and basketball games with the exception of Campus Supervisors who, after 8 hr/day, will be paid at their overtime rate.

Classified employees shall be compensated for all DFAL league championship contests for which there are gate receipts.

# DANCES:

Classified employees at each school will be assigned and paid as chaperones at the rate of \$50.00 each per dance with the exception of Campus Supervisors who, after 8 hr/day, will be paid at their overtime rate.

\*Not subject to Fair Labor Standards Act regulations

Revised: 10/16/13

# APPENDIX D

#### "STATE DISABILITY INSURANCE"

- a. Integration of Benefits. Consistent with State law, employees on State Disability will have their sick leave benefits integrated with their disability payments unless the employee requests in writing otherwise.
- b. As SDI does not cover the first seven (7) days of any disability, an employee may elect to use sick leave, vacation, or personal business to cover this period in its entirety.
- c. An employee's election to use sick leave to supplement SDI benefits, may affect the total SDI benefits payable. An employee's combined SDI benefit and use of leave credits cannot exceed their regular monthly gross (less mandatory reductions) pay. In the event that through the integration and coordination of District leave benefits with SDI payments, payments exceed an employee's monthly gross (less mandatory reductions), the District shall notify employee and develop a mutual repayment schedule.
- d. Within two weeks of being disabled from work, the employee or his/her representative must contact the District Human Resources office to provide the following information:
  - The date of the disability/illness commenced;
  - The estimated duration of the disability;
  - A phone number where the employee can be reached;
  - · The election of leave credits usage during the first week of disability;
  - The number of hours in a month to be charged to leave credits;
  - Whether or not the employee is planning to file for SDI:
  - The election to supplement leave credits with SDI benefits.
- e. In completing the Claim Form for SDI benefits [Form DE 2501], employees shall respond "yes" to Question 19 thereby allowing the EDD to disclose benefit payment information to the District.
- f. Once the SDI benefit amount has been determined, the employee must provide a copy of the SDI "Award Factor Form" [Form DE 429(D)] and/or other relevant documentation to the District Human Resources office to ensure proper supplementation of District benefits and payment. The District may withhold any integration or coordination of benefits until it has received required documentation from the employee.

## **APPENDIX E**

# **Acalanes Union HSD**

# **Administrative Regulation**

**Travel Expenses** 

AR 3350

**Business and Noninstructional Operations** 

# Conferences and Conventions

It is the policy of the Governing Board to authorize and encourage attendance of personnel at conferences and conventions and to reimburse individuals for expenses incurred at same in accordance with the following rules and regulations:

- 1. Philosophy: The philosophy underlying the attendance at conventions of certificated representatives from the district is based upon the belief that such participation will provide tangible benefits and values for the improvement in the educational programs and operations of the schools of the district. All personnel of the district are eligible to apply for approval of such attendance.
- 2. Approval: All applications shall be submitted for approval to the appropriate supervisor of the division concerned at least two weeks prior to the conference date. All requests shall be approved or disapproved on the basis of the above philosophy.
- 3. Budget Allowance: Allowances for conference attendance are limited by the availability of budgeted funds. Approval of requests to attend conferences will be made on the basis of providing the greatest value and benefit to the district.

Allocation of funds for budgetary purposes is not to be construed as approval. Each individual application must be submitted in accordance with Section 5, below.

4. Applications: Personnel may submit applications to the principal of their school or supervisor. Principals or supervisors should assist teachers in making arrangements for attendance at conferences. Forms are available in the principal's or supervisor's office. All applications must be approved by the principal or supervisor and forwarded to the appropriate supervisor's office at least two weeks prior to the conference.

Applications must include the following information:

- a. Title of conference.
- b. Location of conference.

- c. Date and days of conference.
- d. Purpose of conference (when title is not self-explanatory).
- e. Mode of transportation.
- f. Estimated expenses.
- g. Names of persons planning to attend conference.
- h. Principal's recommendation.

Principals and other district administrative staff members may submit applications directly to the Associate Superintendent's office at least two weeks prior to the conference. Applications must include the information noted in the preceding paragraph.

5. Written Reports: Each person attending a convention or conference with his/her expenses paid by the district shall circulate to the appropriate parties (department, program, site, district) pertinent material and information derived from the conference or convention.

# 6. Mileage:

- a. The mileage rate for use of a private vehicle on official business will be computed at the rate established by the Internal Revenue Service, adjusted annually for federal income tax purposes.
- b. Car pools are to be arranged when two or more employees are being transported in privately owned automobiles to the same destination unless other official business circumstances render such pooling impractical and more costly.
- c. Mileage for home-to worksite and worksite-to home shall not be considered a necessary and reasonable expense, expect as otherwise authorized.
- d. If the destination exceeds 200 miles one way then the mileage for use of a private vehicle will not be reimbursed if travel is less expensive by common carrier. In the event an employee chooses to travel by private vehicle, the amount of reimbursement shall be the lesser amount which would have been paid for travel by common carrier.
- 7. Lodging: Upon prior approval by the supervisor, an employee shall be reimbursed for actual lodging expenses. Room service is not a lodging expense. Lodging receipts are required in all cases.
- 8. Meals: The district allows daily meals reimbursements up to 120 percent of the Federal per diem allowance as set by the Federal Travel Regulation. This per diem allowance includes district pre-paid meals, which is also the maximum amount allowed for meal reimbursements.

SEIU 1021 Contract

If a meal should exceed the allowance, the claimant has the option of claiming the allowance amount, or requesting reimbursement of the actual higher amount with a short statement of justification attached to the reimbursement claim. This claim will be subject to approval by the site/department and business office. The per diem allowance is not allowed if meals are included in the conference registration fee.

Gratuities are included within the allowance for meal reimbursement. Expenses for alcoholic beverages shall not be reimbursed.

The following are automatically approved daily allowances for meals:

Meal percent of Federal per diem meals allowance:

- \* Breakfast 25 percent
- \* Lunch 30 percent
- \* Dinner 45 percent

The individual has the option of claiming a portion of the meal as outlined on the percentages above or claiming a meal exceeding the percentage for each group, but not more than the total per diem allowance.

#### **Federal Rates**

As needed, the district Business Office will distribute a memo to staff with new rates as defined by the Federal government. Staff can also contact the district Business Office to verify rates.

- 1. Other Expenses: Expenses incurred in connection with the assigned duties and responsibilities of the employee are reimbursed at actual cost as reflected on receipts which verify expenses. Examples of such expenses are transportation, telephone, registration, parking, bridge tolls, tips, etc.
- 2. Receipts: Receipts must be submitted for common carrier transportation, registration fees, lodging, meals and other legitimate expenses.

Regulation ACALANES UNION HIGH SCHOOL DISTRICT

approved: October 19, 2000 Lafayette, California

revised: February 3, 2010 revised: February 2, 2011

# **APPENDIX F**

# **SEIU CONTRACT COMPONENTS**

Sick, Vacation & **Personal Business** Days

Difference Pay

CFRA - Child Bonding

(up to 12 weeks health benefits

(up to 100 days while on Doctor's Note)

without pay, no doctor's note needed)

**LWOP** 

(Leave without pay or benefits)

Maternity Leave: Actual length of paid leave based on physician's note; maternity leave ends when the employee is medically able to return to work. If medically able to return to work but wishes to remain on leave, employee uses CFRA then must use LWOP.

FMLA & PDLA run concurrently for 12 weeks. Then CFRA can continue for an additional 12 weeks. This guarantees health benefits but not pay.

Differential Leave: Salary minus the cost of a substitute. Differential leave begins after all leave types have been exhausted and ends when the employee is medically able to return to work, up to 100 days. Article X.5.I

Leave Without Pay: With prior approval from the district you can take up to one year. Your job is guaranteed but not position and site.

Family Medical Leave Act (Federal)/California Family Rights Act (State): To be eligible, employee must have worked for the District 12 previous months and a minimum of 1,250 hours.

The Acalanes Union High School District is an equal opportunity employer and does not discriminate on the basis of actual or perceived sex, sexual orientation, gender, ethnic group identification, race, ancestry, national origin, religion, color, or mental or physical disability, or age, or on the basis of a person's association with a person or group with one or more of these actual or perceived characteristics in any district program or activity that receives or benefits from state financial assistance.

# **APPENDIX G**

# calanes Union High School District

Request for Approval of Classified Professional Growth Credit (Must be completed and approved prior to commencing any activities)

				•	
Name		Job Title	Site	Hire Date (n	nth/yr)
	rofessional Growt				
request app	oroval of the following	ng course, training, or confe	rence to be app	proved as credi	t toward
	nal growth increme	nt:	0.1	la == /O = la = = l	Units
Course #	Dates	Course Title	Col	College/School	
			•		•
		ip to 2 semester units per			
	proval of the following	ng class to be approved as	credit toward m	y professional	growth
increment:					
Course #	Dates	Course Title	Col	lege/School	Units
Doccription (	of content of course	(c):			
Description	or content or course	(3).			
If No, Was this at y	place after your reg did you take vacatio our own expense?	on time?	Yes	No No No	
	please explain:				
Supervisor N	Notification:		Date:		
A		laan anniamatian matiamat	- 0		
Approvai is	conditional on a c	lear explanation, rational	e & course syl	iapus or outiir	<u>1e.</u>
UP Approve	d.	HR Denied:		Date:	
nk Approve	eu	IN Defiled.		Date.	
If denied aiv	e reasons:				
ii deilied, giv					
PG increme	nt will be awarded	the pay period following	receipt of office	cial proof of	
completion	6 semester units	HR verified	Date of Awa	rd:	
•			_		

## **APPENDIX H**

# SERVICE EMPLOYEES INTERNATIONAL UNION LOCAL 1021 AND THE ACALANES UNION HIGH SCHOOL DISTRICT

# MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING RE: RETIREMENT INCENTIVE

This Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) is intended to provide eligible members and their spouse or domestic partner dental insurance and vision insurance. Eligible members are those Service International Employees Union (SEIU) members who retire into PERS, and who have rendered the equivalent of 10 years of full-time service, including Board-approved leave and or reduced work year, in the District immediately prior to retirement.

The District shall pay the dental and vision coverage contribution commencing upon retirement and continuing for five (5) years after retirement becomes effective, or until the retiree becomes eligible for dental and/or vision coverage through any employer, retirement/pension program or government dental and/or vision program.

If at the time of a retiree's death, he or she was still entitled to benefits pursuant to this MOU, a surviving spouse or domestic partner is entitled to the benefits for the remainder of the retiree's coverage period under this MOU unless the surviving spouse or domestic partner is eligible for dental and/or vision coverage through any employer, retirement/pension program or government dental and/or vision program.

In order to be eligible for the retirement incentive described in paragraph two of this MOU, a retiring member must submit his or her written notification of resignation and retirement 90 days before their retirement date.

This MOU is valid through and sunsets on June 30, 2026 unless extended by mutual agreement of be parties.						
Michael McEwen, SEIU President	Date	Angela Thomas, SEIU Local 1021				
Amy McNamara, Assoc. Superintendent	Date					

The Acalanes Union High School District is an equal opportunity employer and does not discriminate on the basis of actual or perceived sex, sexual orientation, gender, ethnic group identification, race, ancestry, national origin, religion, color, or mental or physical disability, or age, or on the basis of a person's association with a person or group with one or more of these actual or perceived characteristics in any district program or activity that receives or benefits from state financial assistance.

# **APPENDIX I**

# SERVICE EMPLOYEES INTERNATIONAL UNION LOCAL 1021 AND THE ACALANES UNION HIGH SCHOOL DISTRICT

# MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING RE: CUSTODIAL HOURS FOR OPERATIONAL SUPPORT

This represents the weekend custodial overtime for user groups and campus functions.

- 1. Overtime assignments which provide operational supervision for swim meets or other athletic or after school events shall be offered first to site custodians on a voluntary, rotational list in order of seniority. In the event there is no site custodial volunteer, the overtime may then be offered to those on the district supervision coverage list.
- 2. The District will circulate a list to all custodians the first week of July to allow each to sign up for the voluntary overtime list. Custodians will be given first choice at their sites to volunteer for overtime. If there are no volunteers at a site, the District shall offer the open shifts to those on the District custodian overtime list on a rotational basis in order of seniority. Overtime work must be performed during hours that are not part of the custodian's regular work day. This list with phone numbers will be provided to each school site, maintenance yard and District office.

Exampl	Δ.
Lamp	ıv.

•
Monday: Site Custodians - A B C D E (by seniority, first right of refusal)
Week 1: A B C D E
Week 2: B C D E A
Week 3: C D E A B
Week 4: D E A B C
Week 5: E A B C D
Tuesday: District Wide volunteer custodial list - A B C D E
Week 1: A B C D E
Week 2: B C D E A
Week 3: C D E A B
Week 4: D E A B C
Week 5: E A B C D

Wednesday: First Come from the List

3. If a classified worker agrees to an overtime shift and no-call/no show 3 times in a year, they will be removed from the list for a month.

This MOU is valid through and sunsets on June 30, 2026 unless extended by mutual agreement of both

Michael McEwen, SEIU President

Date

Angela Thomas, SEIU Local 1021

Amy McNamara, Assoc. Superintendent

Date

The Acalanes Union High School District is an equal opportunity employer and does not discriminate on the basis of actual or perceived sex, sexual orientation, gender, ethnic group identification, race, ancestry, national origin, religion, color, or mental or physical disability, or age, or on the basis of a person's association with a person or group with one or more of these actual or perceived characteristics in any district program or activity that receives or benefits from state financial assistance.